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Select Architect For New Dormitory For Women 

CARRYING out the directions of the 
Board of Trustees given at the 

meeting in December, a special commit 
tee is at work considering the erection of 
the new dormitory for women and 
earlier this month selected Sidney E. 
Martin, of Philadelphia, as the archi 
tect. 

Merle W. Allen, of Carlisle, is chair 
man of the committee of which the other 
members are S. M. Drayer, of Baltimore, 
Samuel M. Goodyear and Frank E. Mas 
land, Jr., both of Carlisle, and S. Walter 
Stauffer, of York, who is also chairman 
of the committee on grounds and build 
ings. Boyd Lee Spahr, president of the 
Board; President William W. Edel and 
Vice-President Gilbert Malcolm are 
members ex officio, while George Shu 
man, Jr., treasurer of the college, is sec 
retary of the committee. 

The Building Committee was author 
ized by the Board to secure plans, speci 
fications, and bids and also to select the 
site for the new building. The recom 
mendations of this committee will then 
be presented to the Board for its ap 
proval. It is likely that the work will be 
expedited in time for the committee's 
report to be presented to the Board at 
the annual meeting in June. 

It was Mr. Martin who prepared the 
first proposed plan for the new dormi 
tory and drew the sketch of the building 
which has been printed in various pieces 
of literature used in the Ten Year De 
velopment Program effort. From the 
outset a number of the Trustees felt that 
this plan would entail too great an ex 
penditure. It was first contemplated to 
build one unit at a cost of approximately 
$500,000 and to eventually complete the 
whole structure at a cost of more than 
$1,000,000. Feeling that these costs 
would be prohibitive, Mr. Martin was 

asked to suggest other plans and he has 
made rough drawings of two other pro 
posals. 

The Committee will recommend that 
the building be constructed of native 
limestone and be built on the Rush Cam 
pus facing College Street at a cost of 
$500,000 to $600,000. Mr. Martin has 
said that a building can be erected for 
this sum to house 120 women students 
in double rooms and with adequate din 
ing facilities, social rooms and provision 
for all the needs of a modern dormi 
tory. 

Realizing that placing a building on 
the Rush Campus entailed consideration 
of the whole development of that tract, 
the committee first studied a number of 
proposed layouts prepared by the late 
William W. Emmart, of Baltimore, who 
served as the college architect for years. 
In 1932, Mr. Emmart made a topogra 
phical survey of the Rush Campus, then 
known as the Mooreland Tract, and pre 
sented seven proposed layouts, three of 
which have now been selected by the 
committee. 

The Baird Biological Building is now 
the only college structure on the Rush 
Campus. The Law School owns an acre 
to the north of its building on which a 
dormitory is planned for students of 
that school. It is contemplated that in 
the years ahead the college should erect 
the women's dormitory, then a building 
housing an auditorium, possibly a new 
science building and another classroom 
building and a small chapel on the Rush 
Campus. The Committee feels that Mr. 
Emmart's plans provide well for all of 
these sites. 

In recent months various Trustees as 
well as members of the Building Com 
mittee have visited other colleges and 
universities where new dormitories for 
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women have been erected or are now in 
construction. A great deal of informa 
tion and literature has been gathered for 
the consideration of the committee. Mr. 

Martin has been the architect for a num 
ber of the colleges in the Philadelphia 
area and has had great experience in 
this specialized field of construction. 

Former College Architect Dies In 8lst Year 

W ILLIAM WIRT EMMART, Balti 
more architect who with the late 

Lemuel T. Appold, '82, played a major 
role beginning about 1920 in the estab 
lishment in the words of President J. 
H. Morgan of "an artistic standard" for 
the college, died suddenly on December 
31 in his 8 lst year. He was the past 
generation's leading spokesman for far 
sighted Baltimore city planning. 
It was Mr. Emmart who carefully 

studied and prepared the plans for Me 
morial Hall and the restoration of West 
College as it stands today. He also de 
signed most of the class memorial gate 
ways, the flagpole given by 1910 and 
1912's lighting standards. He drew the 
plans for the Alumni Gymnasium, the 
changes in the President's House, the 
alteration of the Baird Biological Build 
ing, the rebuilding of East College, and 
alterations at Metzger Hall and Conway 
Hall. His last work at the college was 
in conjunction with Sidney E. Martin, 
Philadelphia architect, in the rebuilding 
of Bosler Hall. 

Mr. Emmart also completed a topo 
graphical survey of what is now called 
the Rush Campus, known best to alumni 
as the Mooreland tract, where the new 
dormitory for women will be erected 
and where other buildings will be placed 
in the years to come. 

His vision of the Baltimore of the 
future, incorporated in a survey of 
blighted areas drawn up in 1934, in 
volved covering the Fallsway and rail 
road tracks in the area and building 
underground parking facilities and in 
stituting vast changes in the layout of 
the shopping district and eliminating 
slums. So far, much of this planning 
has turned out to be little more than a 
vision in Baltimore. 

More substantial monuments to his 

career exist today in the nu m e r o u s 
churches, schools and library buildings, 
which he designed in Baltimore. The 
late Mr. Appold was associated with Mr. 
Emmart on the Board of the Baltimore 
Museum of Art and it was this friend 
ship that brought about his selection as 
architect of Memorial Hall in Old West 
in the early twenties. 

Born in Baltimore, Mr. Emmart 
worked in several architect's offices after 
finishing his formal schooling and prior 
to 1920 worked for Joseph Evans Sperry, 
Baltimore's then leading architect. Af 
terward Mr. Emmart was in business for 
himself until his death. 

He planned Bonnie Blink, the home 
for aged Maryland Masons at Cockeys 
ville, Maryland, and just recently the 
corner stone of its infirmary was laid. 

Mr. Emmart held membership in the 
Baltimore Engineers' Club, the Torch 
Club, in many Masonic bodies, in the 
American Institute of Engineers and in 
the Methodist Church. He was a regu 
lar attendant at the annual dinners of 
the Dickinson Club of Baltimore. 

He is survived by a brother, Charles 
L. Ernmart, and by two daughters, Dr. 
Emily Emmart Trueblood, the wife of 
Professor Charles K. Trueblood of 
American Univer ity of Washington, 
D. C., and Mrs. Dorothy Dempster of 
Redwood City, California. Mrs. Em 
mart, who was a medical doctor, died 
some years ago. 

The funeral was held at a Baltimore 
funeral establishment and the Rev. Rob 
ert H. Parker, the pastor of Northwood 
Appold Methodist, which Mr. Emmart 
planned and saw dedicated a year ago, 
was the officiating minister at the fu 
neral service. Burial was in Loudon 
Park cemetery in Baltimore. 
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Named President of Drew Seminary for Young Women 

THE Rev. Dr. John M. Pearson, '18, 
director of the Pension Fund and a 

former district superintendent of the 
New York Conference of the Methodist 
Church, was elected president of Drew 
Seminary for Young Women at Carmel, 
N. Y., in December. He entered upon 
the duties of his office on January 1. 

Drew Seminary for Young Women 
was established in 1866 under the au 
spices of the Methodist Church. It is a 
boarding school for the junior grades. 

The year after he became the superin 
tendent of the New York District of the 
New York Conference, Dr. Pearson re 
ceived the honorary degree of Doctor of 
Divinity from the College at the June, 
1940, Commencement. Following his 
graduation in 1919, he attended Colum 
bia University and received the B.D. 
degree from Drew Theological Seminary 
upon his graduation in 1923. That year, 
he entered the New York Conference, 
first serving as an assistant pastor at 
Christ Church in New York, and then 
as pastor at Bedford Hills and Dobbs 
Ferry. Following his term as a district 
superintendent, he became pastor of 
Washington Square Methodist Church in 
New York City until he was named di 
rector of the Pension Fund of the Con 
ference. 

Born in Hurffville, N. J., on December 
25, 1896, Dr. Pearson graduated from 
the Glassboro, N. J., High School and 
entered the College in 1914. He is a 
member of Alpha Chi Rho Fraternity 
and is also a member of the Board of 
Foreign Missions of the Methodist 
Church and a trustee of Drew University. 

Dr. Pearson married the former Ruth 
Stewart, of Delaware, Ohio, a graduate 
of the Ohio Western University, on Sep 
tember 2, 1922. They have a daughter, 
Margaret Joan, born May 26, 1926. 

Named United Council Chairman 
Mrs. Alfred M. Chapman, the former 

Sara M. McCrea, '21, of Washington 

JOHN M. PEARSON 

Crossing, Pa., was appointed chairman 
of the Christian Social Relations Depart 
ment in the United Council of Church 
Women on December 24 by Mrs. Harper 
Sibley, Council President. 

The United Council represents 10,- 
000,000 church women of 83 Protestant 
denominations across the country. 

A member of the National Council of 
the Episcopal Church, Mrs. Chapman 
was assistant presiding officer at the 
church's Triennial meeting in San Fran 
cisco last September, has served as par 
liamentarian for the women of her 
church at two Triennial meetings and for 
the United Council's National Assembly 
in Milwaukee in 1948. In 1947 she was 
the first chairman of the National Execu 
tive Board of the Episcopal Women's 
Auxiliary ever re-elected to a second 
term. 

Confirmed at St. Thomas' Episcopal 
Church in New York in 1929, Mrs. 
Chapman was a vice-president of the 
Women's Auxiliary of the Episcopal 
Church in the diocese from 1932 to 
1941, and also served as chairman of the 
women's group of the New York Fed 
eration of Churches. 
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Appointed To Important Post In Germany 

APPOINTMENT of Dr. James Mor 
gan Read, '29, Director of the For 

eign Service Section of the American 
Friends Service Committee, as Director 
of the Division of Educational and Cul 
tural Relations for the High Commis 
sioner of Germany, was confirmed in 
December by Clarence E. Pickett, Ex 
ecutive Secretary of the American Friends 
Service Committee. 

Dr. Read, who assumed the post soon 
after January 1, is serving as advisor for 
higher education, secondary and primary 
education, as well as adult education, 
community activities, JJeligious affairs, 
women's and youth activities and welfare 
work. 

In making the appointment, Mr. Ralph 
Nicholson, Director of Public Affairs of 
the High Commissioner's Office, issued 
the following statement: "We think Dr. 
Read is one of the best qualified men 
in the United States for this undertaking. 
The High Commissioner and his asso 
ciates are happy in having been able to 
persuade him to take the position. He 
has so many of the essential qualities 
which make him eminently fitted for the 
job: Fluency in the German language, 
knowledge of the German scene, present 
and past, a deep sense of mission, and 
demonstrated administrative ability. 

"His educational background, includ 
ing Doctor of Philosophy degrees from 
the University of Chicago and the Uni 
versity of Marburg in Germany, study 
at the University of Berlin, and his 
experience at the University of Louis 
ville, is evidence of his high standing 
and ability as a scholar and educator. 

"The High Commissioner and his 
associates are deeply grateful to the 
American Friends Service Committee 
and to Clarence E. Pickett, its Executive 
Secretary, for releasing Dr. Read for this 
task. He comes from an organization 
that still enjoys in Europe today the 
enviable position that it gained after 
World War I." 

Besides directing the far-flung relief 

and rehabilitation activities of the 
Friends Service Committee, Dr. Read has 
had considerable experience in the Com 
mittee's School Affiliation Service, Inter 
national Student Seminars and Institutes 
of International Relations. In 1945 he 
spent several weeks in Germany for the 
Committee, making an intensive study 
of conditions of food, clothing, housing 
and health of the German people. He 
also spent considerable time in Germany 
in 1948. 

Prior to his association with the 
Friends Service Committee, Dr. Read 
served as Professor of History and 
Chairman of the Division of Social Sci 
ences at the University of Louisville. He 
is author of several books including 
Europe-1870-1918, Atrocity Propa 
ganda 1914-1919, and numerous maga 
zine articles. 

Named "Man of Year" 
Nathan W. Stuart, '38, '41L, attorney 

of Williamsport, Pa., was presented with 
the Williamsport Junior Chamber of 
Commerce second annual "Young Man 
of the Year A ward" at a dinner on 
January 28 at the Lycoming Hotel, Wil 
liamsport. 

The award was given to him for his 
leadership and service with the blind in 
the Williamsport area. He served as 
president of the Upper Susquehanna 
branch of the Pennsylvania Association 
for the Blind during 1948 and 1949. 

Married and the father of three chil 
dren, Mr. Stuart resides at 381 Lincoln 
Street, Williamsport. His practice of 
law there was interrupted during World 
War II by service overseas with the army. 

Named Compensation Referee 
Howard G. Stutzman, '28, '30L, at 

torney of Pottsville, Pa., was appointed 
a workmen's compensation referee by 
Governor James H. Duff, of Pennsyl 
vania, in December. 
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Becomes Full Professor at Thirty-Six 

NOT many months after his thirty 
sixth birthday, the Rev. Dr. William 

Kerstetter, '36, was promoted to the 
rank of professor of philosophy at Bald 
win-Wallace College last September, 
where he had been a member of the 
faculty since 1946, the year he returned 
from service as a chaplain with the Army 
Air Forces. 

Into his thirty-six years, "Bill" Ker 
stetter, as he is known to his fellow 
Dickinsonians, has already crammed the 
accomplishments of several lifetimes. He 
has won honors as a student, a number 
of varsity letters as a star athlete, while 
he has worked with the Bell Telephone 
Company, served as a pastor and a di 
rector of religious education, then soldier, 
and as a teacher, while also finding the 
time to write many magazine articles 
and book reviews. 

Born in Lykens, Pa., on April 25, 
1913, Dr. Kerstetter graduated from 
Girard College, Philadelphia, as saluta 
torian in his class in June, 1930, and 
then was employed by the Bell Telephone 
Company until he entered the College in 
1932. He was captain of the basketball 
team, co-captain of the baseball team, a 
member of Phi Kappa Sigma and 
Omicron Delta Kappa Fraternities. 
While at the College, he was student 
pastor of the Methodist Church at Blain, 
Pa., and also assisted the minister of 
Allison Church in student work. 

He graduated Magna Cum Laude from 
the Boston University School of Theol 
ogy in 1939 and was awarded the Jacob 
Sleeper Fellowship and then the Kent 
Fellowship by the National Council on 
Religion in Higher Education for 1939, 
1940, and 1941. During four of those 
years, he was a part time director of 
religious education in the United Church 
of Norwood, Mass., and then served 
from 1942 until he entered the army in 
1943, as pastor of the Hull Methodist 
Church. He served as a chaplain with 
the Army Air Forces from 1943 to 1946 
in Arizona, Japan, and the Philippines 

WILLIAM KERSTETTER 

holding the rank of captain and was 
command chaplain for the Fifth Air 
Service Area Command. 

Upon his return from the service, he 
was named chairman of the department 
and associate professor of philosophy at 
Baldwin-Wallace College, Berea, Ohio, 
and since 1947, has been director of 
religious life. He was promoted to the 
rank of professor last September. 

The Philosophical Forum published his 
article, "Locke's Capitalistic Economy 
and Human Freedom," in the Spring of 
1943 and this was followed by "John 
Locke's Conception of Freedom" pub 
lished by the Boston University Graduate 
School the same year. Since then, he has 
contributed many articles to Zion's 
Herald, the Christian Advocate, the 
Christian Century, and the T ournal of 
Bible and Religion, some of which have 
been reprinted in other publications. 

Mrs. Kerstetter is the former Leona 
Frances Bateman, of Norwood, Mass., 
who studied at Boston University and 
the New England Conservatory of Music. 
The Kerstetters have two children, 
William Edward Kerstetter, Jr., born 
April 13, 1944, and Laura Lamson 
Kerstetter, born May 2, 1948. 
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Death Claims Pennsylvania Supreme Court Justice 

ASSOCIATE Justice Marion D. Pat 
terson, '05L, of the Pennsylvania 

Supreme Court, who received the hon 
orary degree of Doctor of Laws at the 
June, 1940, Commencement, died sud 
denly of a heart attack in Philadelphia 
on January 6. 

A former Blair County District At 
torney, Judge of the Common Pleas 
Court there and at one time mentioned 
for the governorship, Justice Patterson 
was widely known throughout Pennsyl 
vania. 

He broke political precedence and set 
a record never matched in Blair County 
political history when he first won the 
office of district attorney over a field 
of seven candidates and then was thrice 
re-elected, serving for a total of sixteen 
years as district attorney. He was first 
elected judge of Blair County Courts in 
1927 and was re-elected ten years later, 
each time defeating the late Robert A. 
Henderson, '94L. 

A life-long republican, Justice Patter 
son, in the Spring of 1934, was one of 
the unsuccessful aspirants for the repub 
lican nomination as candidate for gover 
nor of Pennsylvania. 
In the election of 1939, he was chosen 

for the 21-year term as a justice of the 
Supreme Court and assumed his place 
on the bench on January 2, 1940. 

Born on October 20, 1876, at Wil 
liamsburg, Pa., he attended a private 
school and then became a school teacher 
at the age of 19 and taught for six years. 
He then began the study of law but 
finances compelled his withdrawal from 
the Dickinson Law School and he later 
graduated from the University of Pitts 
burgh. 

He was a member of the firm of Wil 
liam F. Gable Company, a large depart 
ment store in Altoona for the past fifteen 
years and was a vice president and a 
director of the store and took an active 
part in the management. 

A member of the First Presbyterian 
Church of Hollidaysburg, he was a 

Mason and a Past Master of Juniata 
Lodge of Hollidaysburg. He was also 
a member of Bloomsburg Consistory, 
Jaffa Shrine, Mountain Commandery of 
Knights Templar, and the Altoona Court 
of Jesters. He held membership in the 
Union League of Philadelphia, the 
Scotch-Irish Society of Pennsylvania, the 
Pennsylvania Society of New York, the 
Sons of the American Revolution and 
Delta Chi Fraternity. 

He also held memberships in the Judi 
catore Association, the American Bar 
Association, the Pennsylvania Bar As 
sociation and the Blair County Bar As 
sociation. 

On June 23, 1925, he married Ger 
trude Gable Stewart, who survives. He 
is also survived by a son, Marion Dean 
Patterson, Jr., of Philadelphia, and a 
step-daughter, Mrs. Frances Stewart 
Logan, wife of George T. Logan, of 
Philadelphia, and by three brothers, 
President Judge George G. Patterson, of 
the Blair County Courts, James T. Pat 
terson, of Hollidaysburg, and J. Carl 
Patterson, of Williamsburg. 

Resigns at Lebanon Valley 
Andy Kerr, '00, who never played 

football but became one of its greatest 
coaches and strategists, resigned on Feb 
ruary 11 as head coach at Lebanon Val 
ley and announced that he would not 
accept a new coaching position again. 

The "dean" of Eastern coaches said 
his only future contact with football 
would be the annual Shrine East-West 
charity game, of which he has been a 
coach for 23 years. He retired to his 
home in Hamilton, N. Y. 

Kerr went to Lebanon Valley in 1946 
after resigning as Colgate head coach, a 
post he held for 17 years. He has also 
coached at Pittsburgh, Stanford and W. 
and J. He developed the double spinner 
and was a pioneer of the lateral pass 
and other razzle-dazzle techniques. 
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Oldest Trustee of College Dies In 92nd Year 

JOHN M. RHEY, '83, '96L, a prac 
ticing attorney in Carlisle for over 

half a century, a trustee of the College 
and one of its oldest alumni and a 
founder of the Library Guild, died on 
February 8 in Carlisle Hospital after a 
brief illness. He was 91 years old. 

He had entered the hospital from his 
home, half a block from the campus, 
after a severe head cold brought on 
complications. In recent years he had 
been confined to a wheel chair as the 
result of a fall, but this handicap had 
not dimmed his intense interest in the 
affairs of the College or the community. 

He was the last of a trio of warm 
college friends whose devotion to their 
alma mater was expressed in many bene 
factions in their lifetime. Like Lemuel 
T. Appold, '82, and Charles K. Zug, 
'80, the other members of this "trium 
virate", Mr. Rhey had never ceased in 
his love for the College. 

He was first elected to the Board of 
Tru tees in 1920 and at his death was 
the secretary of the executive committee 
of the Board. He helped found the 
Library Guild in 1903 and was one of 
its original directors, a post he continued 
to serve for many years. Himself a 
frequent and generous contributor, he 
saw the Guild's fund grow from a few 
hundred dollars to its present $50,000. 
Mr. Rhey was a life member of the 

General Alumni Association and a 
former member of the Alumni Council. 

In tribute to the man and in recogni 
tion of his devotion to Dickinson, a 
number of his friends presented an oil 
portrait of him to the College at the 
1946 commencement. It hangs in Bos 
ler Hall. 

Mr. Rhey was born August 9, 1858, 
in Ebensburg, Cambria County, Pa., the 
son of John Sylvester and Anna Mac 
Feely Rhey. The family moved to 
Carlisle when he was two years old. He 
attended the local public schools and at 
his death was believed to be the oldest 
alumnus of Carlisle High School. 

JOHN M. RHEY 

It was not until after he had been 
out of college for some years that he 
decided to enter the field of law. Grad 
uating from the Dickinson School of Law 
in 1896, he began to practice that year. 
Prior to that he had been the official re 
porter of the county courts for several 
years and from 1897 to 1906 was the 
journal clerk of the Pennsylvania State 
Senate. He was the district attorney 
from 1908 to 1911 and he also served 
a term on the school board but these 
were the only public offices he ever held. 

He was president of the County Bar 
in 1939. The profession held him in 
high esteeem and on his 88th birthday 
he received a scroll bearing the signatures 
of all members of the Bar. 
Mr. Rhey identified himself with every 

worthwhile community enterprise. He 
helped organize the old Carlisle Oratorio 
Society and was its president for eight 
years. He was an organizer and trustee 
of the Community Chest, president of the 
Y. M. C. A., an incorporator and long 
a director of the J. Herman Bosler 
Library and for many years an officer 
of the local historical association. Over 
a period of 60 years he held one or 
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another lay position in the Second 
Presbyterian Church. He was the oldest 
living past master of St. John's Lodge, 
No. 260, F. and A. M. 

A simple funeral of his own arranging 
was held in his church, with President 
William W. Edel, the Rev. Charles H. 
Davis, pastor, and Rev. Dr. Glen M. 
Shafer officiating. Burial was in West 
minster Cemetery. 

Becomes Pastor in Cincinnati 
After serving for six years, the Rev. 

Clarence E. Miller, '33, resigned as 
pastor of the Holy Trinity Lutheran 
Church in Lebanon, Pa., last month to 
become pastor of the First Lutheran 
Church in Cincinnati. 

Going to the Ohio city on a special 
assignment from the Board of American 
Missions "to establish Christian work" in 
a downtown area, the Rev. Mr. Miller 
will also fill the pastorate of the Lutheran 
Church there. 
When he resigned, he was president 

of the Ministerial Association of Leba 
non, a member of the Kiwanis Club, 
chaplain of the Rescue Hose Fire Com 
pany and active in the council of Social 
Agencies. 

A native of Harrisburg, he graduated 
from the College in 1933 and from the 
Lutheran Theological Seminary at Gettys 
burg in 1936. He spent a year as a 
student at the University of Strasbourg 
and two years at Union Theological Sem 
inary. Before going to Lebanon, he 
served a pastorate at Downingtown, Pa. 
His wife is the former Naomi Gibson, 

'36. She was program chairman of the 
Women's Missionary Society of the 
Church; teacher of the Leadership Train 
ing Class of the Bible School; president 
of the Women's Missionary Union of 
Lebanon for two years; and secretary of 
the Lancaster Conference Missionary So 
ciety, of which Lebanon is a part. 

They have three children, Carol, 8; 
Paul, 6 ; and Lois, 4. Their new address 
is 1677 Rose Place, Bond Hill, Cincin 
nati 37, Ohio. 

Heads Oklahoma City Schools 
Dr. Fred W. Hosler, '20, who was 

superintendent of schools at Allentown, 
Pa., from 1942 to 1948, is superintend 
ent of schools in Oklahoma City, Okla. 

Transferring from Dickinson College, 
he graduated from Pennsylvania State 
College in 1921, received his M.A. de 
gree from Columbia University in 1931 
and the degree of Doctor of Education 
there in 1938. 
From 1921 to 1932, he was a teacher 

and principal at various Pennsylvania 
schools and then from 1934 to 1940, was 
dean of the Canal Zone Junior College 
and then from 1940 to 1942, was chief 
of the Public Service Institute, Harris 
burg, Pa. 

Last year, he published "The Chal 
lenge of School Board Membership" and 
he has been a frequent contributor to 
various educational journals. He is a 
veteran of World War I, having served 
in the Chemical Warfare Service with 
the 80th Division and on one occasion 
spent seven months in Europe with sev 
eral leading Americans, including Vice 
President Barkley, Senators Wheeler and 
Cutten, and Charles Taft, II. 

He is a member of S.A.E. Fraternity 
and various Masonic bodies, the Kiwanis 
Club, Phi Delta Kappa, and Delta Kappa 
Phi. In 1921, he married Grace Seely, 
of Benton, Pa., and they have one child, 
Wen Hosler. 

Form Law Firm 
Three Dickinsonians have recently 

formed a law firm of Hurwitz, Klein & 
Meyers with offices at 301 Keystone 
Building, 22 South Third Street, Harris 
burg, Pa. 

Solomon Hurwitz graduated from the 
College in 1926 and from the Law 
School in 1928; Macey E. Klein gradu 
ated from the Law School in 1928; and 
I. Emanuel Meyers graduated from the 
College in 193 7 and from the Law 
School in 1940. 
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Writes on Religious Child Training Programs 

A S A DICKINSON student in the 
mid-thirties and later as a public 

and church school teacher, Lois Eddy Mc 
Donnell, '35, had no thought of be 
coming an authority in the religious edu 
cation field or, least of all, a writer for 
children and their teachers. Today she is 
both, although she modestly claims only 
a passion for teaching and a love for 
children. 

For 12 years she has been writing pu 
pils' books and teachers' manuals for the 
church school and also articles and stories 
for church magazines. The center of all 
her writing is the religious training of the 
child in the home and in the church. 

She lives in Carlisle with her husband, 
Fred V. McDonnell, '37, who i secre 
tary-treasurer of the Carlisle Trust Com 
pany, and their two children, Mary, who 
is five, and Milton Eddy, three. The son 
is named for his grandfather, Dr. Milton 
W. Eddy, head of the biology depart 
ment at the College. Not infrequently 
photographs taken by Dr. Eddy, a cam 
era enthusiast, are used to illustrate his 
daughter's articles and books. 

After graduating from the College in 
1935, Mrs. McDonnell spent the next 
year earning a master's degree at Colum 
bia in childhood education, a training 
she put to use as a public school teacher 
in Carlisle and as a Primary Department 
worker in the Allison Memorial Meth 
odist Church. 

She gave up school teaching six years 
ago, but her interest in the church school 
deepened and widened and for some 
years she has been the superintendent of 
the Primary Department. She gives lib 
erally of her time and experience to sum 
mer workshops for teachers and labora 
tory work in child education. Her fre 
quent association with church editors and 
writers at these workshops and labora 
tories was, in fact, the beginning of her 
writing. 

They liked her effective manner with 
children and her teaching skill, and in 
their search for stimulating, instructive 
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stories for children and fresh teaching 
and guidance helps for parents and 
teachers persuaded her to write for their 
publications. "Until then I had never 
thought of writing", Mrs. McDonnell 
has said. 

Articles and stories began to appear 
in church magazines. Soon also she was 
writing church school textbooks for 
children and teacher's manuals. Typical 
of the books are "Children and Churches 
in Latin America" and "Children of the 
Congo", which are used for missionary 
education, and "Friends At Home and 
In the Community", for the vacation 
church school. 

Three years ago Mrs. McDonnell was 
one of eleven writers chosen to prepare 
the new Primary Closely Graded Courses 
for use in the Methodist and Congrega 
tional Churches. The first of these texts 
came out last October. She has done 
four units for this series. 

She is presently doing a vacation 
school book for the Abingdon-Cokesbury 
Press for publication in 1951. The 
Christian Home will carry one of her 
articles in the April issue. Child 
Guidance has published a number of 
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her articles. Pictures and Stories is an 
other magazine for which she writes. 

Continuous contact with children has 
enriched her writing and makes it 
possible for her to test out her suggested 
teaching helps during the process of 
writing. 

"I've always loved children and teach 
ing", Mrs. McDonnell remarks, "but my 
writing has, like Topsy, 'just growed'." 

To Present Two Portraits 
Portraits of President William W. 

Edel and the late Dean Montgomery P. 
Sellers will be presented to the College 
on Alumni Day, June 3 by reunion 
classes. 

The Class of 1915 meeting in the 35th 
reunion will present the portrait of 
President Edel, who is a member of that 
class. It will be hung in the President's 
Gallery in Old West. 

The Class of 1925 celebrating its sil 
ver anniversary will present the portrait 
of "Monty" Sellers. 

Wilbur Fiske Noyes, noted Boston 
artist, has been commissioned to do the 
two portraits and is now at work on them. 
He was also recently commissioned by 
the Cumberland County Bar Association 
to paint a portrait of the late Judge Fred 
S. Reese, member of the Dickinson Law 
School faculty, which will be hung in 
the Cumberland County court house. 

Former Faculty Member Dies 
Dr. Francis A. Waterhouse, from 1930 

to 1935 professor of romance languages 
and chairman of the department at Dick 
inson College, died suddenly last Novem 
ber 30 at Daytona Beach, Florida, where 
he resided. 

He graduated at Harvard in 1905 and 
received his master's there the next year 
and a Ph.D. in 1910. He headed the 
department of romance languages at 
Kenyon just prior to coming to Dickin 
son in 1930. He had taught earlier at 
Dartmouth, University of Pennsylvania, 

University of Texas, and Hamilton. Later 
he taught at Stetson University and for 
two years was president of the Jackson 
ville Junior College. 

Dr. Waterhouse wrote two books, 
"Our Education Racket" and "Albert 
Sidney Johnson and the Battle of 
Shiloh," and at the time of his death 
was engaged in writing a book of 
reminiscences of his school days in Paris, 
Geneva and Berlin. 

He is survived by his wife, Marie M. 
Waterhouse, and two daughters, Mrs. 
Gilbert F. Ransley, '38, Madison, Wis., 
and Mrs. Eric Williams, '38, Mariano, 
Cuba. 

Wins Time's Praise 
James R. Shepley, '39, chief of Time 

magazine's Washington bureau, won 
praise from rival journalists and Time 
publisher James A. Linen for two impor 
tant Washington news "beats" in Janu 
ary. 

He "scooped" all other publications 
with the story that the Joint Chiefs of 
Staff had decided to dispatch a military 
mission to Formosa and that the Presi 
dent has asked the Cabinet to produce 
an affirmative Asia policy for a meeting 
of the National Security Council. The 
next week Shepley was the first to report 
that the President had reversed the Joint 
Chiefs of Staff on the Formosa decision 
and to give the details of Secretary 
Acheson's new program for Asia. 

"A magnificent job of reporting" was 
the manner in which Shepley's enterprise 
was described by a New York Herald 
Tribnne newsman. Publisher Linen in 
the January 16 Time used two columns 
with Shepley's photo to give details of 
the "scoops," which he said were "due 
to nothing less than old-fashioned, door 
bell-ringing reporting." 

Jim, who lived in Camp Hill during 
his days at Dickinson, had an early start 
in journalism, having worked for the 
Harrisburg bureau of the United Press 
and Harrisburg papers while attending 
college. 
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Coaches Laud Goldstein as All-Time Great 

GLEN S. "Pop" Warner, one of the 
great football coaches of all-time, 

who is known personally to many Dick 
insonians for the years he spent in Car 
lisle as coach at the Indian School, has 
placed Hyman Goldstein, '15, '1 7L, 
among the outstanding quarterbacks he 
knew in his long and intimate associa 
tion with the game. 

Warner was talking football recently 
at his California home with one of his 
former Stanford players, Edward Walker, 
a Philadelphia lawyer and close friend 
of Simon F. "Si" Pauxtis, Dickinson 
coach in 1911 and 1912. 

Commented football's "Old Fox:" 
"One of the outstanding quarterbacks was 
a young fellow at Dickinson named 
Goldstein who played under 'Si' Paux 
tis. In addition to being a star kicker, 
passer and ball carrier, he had the rare 
qualities of fine judgment and general 
ship." 

That appraisal by a noted coach who 
saw all of the great ones in an active 
career spanning four decades comes as 
no surprise to Goldie's campus mates 
who saw him lead Dickinson to many a 
victory in a period when the College 
played many of the big teams in the 
East, nor to "Si" Pauxtis, his old coach. 

When Pauxtis, now a Philadelphia 
lawyer, heard Warner's praise he glowed 
with pride in his old quarterback. He 
exclaimed: "I am especially pleased be 
cause it so nicely expresses my own esti 
mate of my 1911 and 1912 quarterback. 
I have often said that Goldie rates at 
the top of all the quarterbacks I coached 
in the 35 years I devoted to coaching." 
Pauxtis coached at Penn and other 
schools after leaving Dickinson. 

Warner had ample opportunity to ob 
serve the Dickinson quarterback, for the 
College in those days scrimmaged the 
Indians at least once a week and also 
engaged them in regular games. The 
period was one of the most colorful in 
Dickinson gridiron history. 

HYMAN GOLDSTEIN 

The fleet and rugged Goldstein was 
also one of Dickinson's greatest catchers 
and went on to quite a baseball career 
in the old Tri-State, Blue Ridge, North 
Carolina and Atlantic Leagues. 

Goldie today is just as erect and trim 
as he was in his playing prime. A sue 
essful Jaw practice in Carlisle and a 
highly respected position in the com 
munity would indicate that he has never 
lost those "rare qualities of judgment 
and generalship" which so impressed 
'.'Pop" Warner so long ago on the grid 
iron. 

Heads Medical Society 
Dr. Elwood W. Stitzel, '20, was in 

stalled as president of the Blair County 
Medial Society at a meeting held on 
January 24 in the Penn Alto Hotel, 
Altoona. 

The guest speaker was Dr. E. Roger 
Samuel, '10, of Mt. Carmel, Pa., presi 
dent of the Pennsylvania State Medical 
Society. 

Dr. Stitzel is the husband of Marietta 
Holton Stitzel, '19, and the father of 
E. Wakefield Stitzel, '49, who is now a 
student in Hahnemann Medical College. 
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"Bulwarks of Defense" 
THE FOLLOWING ARTICLE BY DR. WILLIAM DRUM GOULD, PROFESSOR OF 

PHILOSOPHY AND RELIGION AT THE COLLEGE, APPEARED IN THE CHRISTIAN 
ADVOCATE. THE INDEPENDENT CHURCH-RELATED COLLEGES, STATES DR. GOULD, 
CONTINUE TO COUNTERACT FORCES THAT WOULD DESTROY DEMOCRACY. 

TODAY more than one-third of all 
our colleges and universities are re 

lated in some way with one or another 
of our Protestant denominations. To be 
sure, many of these schools are relatively 
small, with an enrollment of 1,000 stu 
dents or fewer. But there is no doubt 
about their secure place in American edu 
cation. And that prompts the question: 
Why? 
In endowment and equipment the 

large university is far ahead. Yet, even 
in times of depression, as in times of 
prosperity, our smaller church-related 
colleges have continued to flourish. 
Again: Why? 

Any investigation shows, first of all, 
that there is something characteristically 
American about the small college related 
to the church. Harvard, William and 
Mary, Yale and Princeton all began as 
small church schools, and they have had 
a profound influence on American life. 
They, and others like them, have set the 
pattern. 

Furthermore, our church-related col 
leges have trained more than their share 
of our American leaders-in business, 
in the professions and in public life. To 
give examples by , tlling a fraction of 
the roll would be to omit some who 
ought surely to be named. 

Then there is tu · fact that, from the 
stand point of Chnstian education, the 
church-related college enjoys a number 
of advantages of its own. Its restricted 
enrollment makes it possible for a per 
sonal relationhsi p between teacher and 
student. Here there is a chance for 
faculty members to treat the undergradu 
ate as a bundle of possibilities, with his 
own peculiar doubts and problems, stand 
ing in need of friendship and encourage 
ment. The development of personality 
can be placed at the center, with all other 
values considered a means to this end. 

This means quality rather than quantity 
in education. 
In some places there is a tendency 

to over-emphasize useful knowledge at 
the expense of liberal knowledge, but 
not in the small church-related college. 
True enough, utilitarian education has 
made a great contribution to human hap 
piness, but it is not the whole of educa 
tion. So, the church-related college 
places stress on the real art of living. 

While preparation for one's vocation 
can never be forgotten, the church-re 
lated college is even more concerned 
about providing its students with a broad 
cultural training. As a matter of fact, 
there is a danger in vocational training 
for specific professions, for students fre 
quently change their choice of careers 
while in college. 

Teachers at church-sponsored colleges 
believe that it is far more important to 
teach students how to live than how to 
make a living. Such a college has no 
desire to turn out a standardized product 
of information and intelligence. It pro 
ceeds on the basis that personality can 
not be standardized. It encourages the 
student to think for himself, believing 
that once a man has learned to think 
clearly and correctly, he can in large 
measure educate himself. In fact he is 
the only one who can do it! 

Each student should be encouraged 
to study himself and adjust himself to 
the universe. He needs instruction in 
the romance of living. Courses in philo 
sophy and history are offered to furnish 
him with an understanding of life's 
meaning. 

Through a study of music, art and 
the humanities, there is a ministry to his 
emotions. He can, for a time, forget 
the mere utilitarian and be thrilled by 
the voice of Homer or Dante or Shakes 
peare. He can learn with Ruskin that 
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there are few pleasures in life greater 
than "the mighty joy that is to be found 
between the covers of a great book." 
And all this is part of the task of the 
church-sponsored college. 

Futhermore, the church-related col 
lege recognizes a responsibility to the 
youth who needs to be awakened to an 
interest in knowledge and in himself. 
It frequently happens that the one who 
does not "come to himself" until late in 
his college career develops into an in 
fluential man of affairs. To exclude or 
neglect this type of student would be a 
mistake. True, he cannot be trained as 
a scholar, but he can be awakened and 
stimulated to make a man of himself. 

But a cultural education, leaders in our 
church-sponsored colleges believe, does 
more than teach men and women how 
to live. It has its distinctively practical 
values. It was Pres. William J. Tucker 
of Dartmouth college who pointed out 
that, while Germany's educational sys 
tem produced scholars and England's 
system produced cultured gentlemen, the 
emphasis in the United States was on 
qualities of leadership. 

Surely we should not minimize the 
ideal of scholarship. Nor should we 
neglect the ideal of the cultured gentle 
man. But, above all else, we are in 
terested in the cultivation of character 
and leadership, and that requires cul 
tural training. 

While cultural training does not pre 
pare the student for any specific vocation, 
it does give him a valuable general 
preparation for whatever vocation he 
may enter. It must be conceded that the 
most successful men in any vocation 
are the men with marked creative abili 
ties. And the greater the number of 
reaction mechanisms established, the 
more creative the individual will become. 
Now it only stands to reason that the 
man with a well-rounded education will 
have a greater number of ways of react 
ing than the man who has been educated 
only along specific lines. 

In addition to the exaltation of per 
sonal values, the church-related college 
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aims to interpret the commonplaces of 
life in their spiritual significance. Of 
course, we realize that science is not 
Methodist, that mathematics is not sec 
tarian, and that piety cannot be sub 
stituted for scholarship. Yet, while in 
sisting upon complete academic freedom, 
leaders in church-related colleges also 
recognize the fact that, even in the 
laboratory and classroom, the personality 
of the instructor may stimulate faith and 
hope, or the opposite. Vital Christianity 
in a teacher colors all he teaches, even 
mathematics and science. 

We believe that, in these days when 
a humanistic philosophy is exercising 
such great influence, it is the opportunity 
of the church-related college to bring 
to its students a theistic and spiritual 
interpretation. We live in a changing 
world and must adjust ourselves to it, 
but it is also well to remember that 
fundamentally human nature has changed 
but little with the centuries, and that 
spiritual realities remain the same. 
In too many colleges religion is re 

garded as but one department of knowl 
edge and often of subordinate import 
ance. Courses given in this field all too 
frequently fail to carry a positive con 
viction. Pres. William Preston Few put 
it well when he said that each college 
"ought to be a home for idealism, a 
place where youth can bask in the sun 
~hine of life, in the sunshine of hope, 
in the sunshine of idealism." 

Now the only way to put Christianity 
into life is to make it live in persons. 
The church-related college is not satisfied 
merely to discourage moral lapses. It 
seeks to build up a positive character 
which will prevent such lapses and pro 
vide the student with an incentive to 
noble living. The instructor has a moral 
as well as an intellectual responsibility. 
He is expected to be a wholesome ex 
ample of Christian manhood. 

The church-related college also exalts 
service as an objective. It expects its 
graduates to be a blessing to the world, 
not selfish exploiters. We would measure 
the worth of our college, not only by 
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the ideals it gives its students, but also 
by the part they play in the great for 
ward movements of mankind. No calling 
is overcrowded with men and women of 
great character and vision. It is the task 
of the church-related college to develop 
such men and women and send them out 
to serve. 

Democracy is deeply rooted in the 
Christian faith. Only where Christian 
influence has been at work do we find 
a substantial faith in the worth of the 
individual, and only as Christian faith 
becomes strong can democracy be ex 
pected to survive. 

Ever since their founding, our in 
dependent church-related colleges have 
been a bulwark of defense against all 
kinds of threatening philosophies and 
systems. Today they are needed as never 
before. 

Law School Graduates 48 
The Dickinson School of Law gradu 

ated a class of 48 seniors, including 16 
former students of the College, at the 
annual mid-year dinner held on February 
3 at the Hotel Hershey for members of 
the graduating group, their parents and 
wives and alumni. Nearly 300 persons 
were present. 

The address was delivered by Dr. 
Harvey D. Hoover, dean of the Lutheran 
Theological Seminary at Gettysburg. 
Dean Walter H. Hitchler presented the 
seniors for diplomas, which were awarded 
by Judge W. C. Sheeley, president of the 
Board of Trustees. President William 
W. Edel, who made the invocation, and 
Dr. Gilbert Malcolm were present from 
the College. 

All but two members of the class were 
war veterans, and one was a woman. 
Alumni of the College in the class were: 
Salvatore John Avena, '48 ; Joseph An 
thony Barlock, '48; Bernard F. C. Brom 
inski, '47; Edward Vincent Cherry, '51; 
E. Charles Coslett, '49; George F. Doug 
las, Jr., '50; William George, '48; Oliver 
N. Hormell, '48; Robert E. Horner, '47; 
Thomas Hampton Lane, '47; Thomas 

Edward Munce, Jr., '39; Warren H. 
Spencer, '48; J. Eugene Stumpf, '47; 
John L. Sweezy, Jr., '48; Charles Russell 
Welsh, Jr., '49, and George Fleming 
Young, Jr., '49. 

Works Beyond Retirement 
To Dr. John F. L. Raschen, German 

scholar and honorary alumnus of the 
College, the Goethe bicentennial meant 
an unusually busy year and also one of 
honors. 

Early last year the Thrift Press of 
Ithaca, N. Y., brought out his translation 
of Goethe's Faust which has found favor 
able acceptance. He was called on to 
deliver lectures at several universities 
and colleges in connection with the 
Goethe celebrations and in June he re 
ceived the honorary degree of L.H.D. 
from Baldwin-Wallace College. 

Dr. Raschen has been a lecturer at the 
University of Michigan since his retire 
ment at the University of Pittsburgh after 
35 years of teaching. Dickinson gave 
him the honorary degree of Litt.D. in 
1912. 

To End Terms In Congress 
Robert F. Rich, '07, a trustee of the 

College, who has been a member of the 
House of Representatives for nearly 20 
years, announed last month that he will 
retire from active politics with the close 
of the Eighty-First Congress. Now 66 
years old, Mr. Rich said that his decision 
was based on reasons of health and his 
desire for a vacation after 15 years with 
out one. He and Mrs. Rich plan an 
extended sojourn in Florida and Cali 
fornia. 

A resident of W oolrich, Mr. Rich has 
extensive manufacturing and banking in 
terests there. He is a prominent Meth 
odist layman and the president of the 
board of trustees of Lycoming College. 
In 1942 Dickinson gave him the diploma 
he missed by leaving College before 
graduating. He has been a Dickinson 
trustee since 1917. 
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Bishop Hughes, Trustee and Methodist Leader, Dies 
DR. Edwin Holt Hughes, Trustee of 

the college since 1932, honorary 
alumnus, retired Bishop of the Methodist 
Church and former president of DePauw 
University died in Washington, D. C., 
on February 12 at the age of 83. 

He was awarded the degree of Doctor 
of Laws at the 1940 Commencement at 
which he was the speaker. He was then 
senior Bishop of the Methodist Church. 

He was Bishop of the San Francisco 
area, 1908-16; Boston, 1916-24; Chicago, 
1924-32, and Washington, 1932-40. He 
retired in 1940, but was called back 
twice. In 1942 he again served the Wash 
ington area for two years, upon the 
death overseas of Bishop Adna W. Leon 
ard, and later he was Bishop of the 
Wisconsin area for six months in 1948. 

Dr. Hughes, who had occupied a lec 
turer's platform in many universities, 
published his autobiography, "I Was 
Made a Minister," in 1943. He was the 
author also of "Letters on Evangelism," 
"Thanksgiving Sermons" "The Teaching 
of Citizenship," "A Boy's Religion," and 
"The Bible and Life." 

Born in Moundsville, W. Va., he 
was the son of a Methodist Bishop, the 
Rev. Thomas B. Hughes. He was or 
dained in 1892 and was pastor of 
churches in Newton Center and Malden, 
Mass., before assuming the DePauw 
presidency. 

Dr. Hughes attended West Virginia 
University, Iowa College and Ohio Wes 
leyan University, from Ohio Wesleyan 
receiving an A.B. in 1889, an A.M. in 
1892 and a D.D. in 1904. Boston Uni 
versity conferred on him a degree of 
Bachelor of Sacred Theology in 1892, 
Syracuse University, a Doctor of Sacred 
Theology degree in 1903 and DePauw 
an LLD. in 1908. He was president of 
DePauw from 1903 to 1908, the year 
he was consecrated a bishop in Balti 
more. 

An advocate of prohibition, he was 
a leader in the fight against repeal of 
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the Eighteenth Amendment in the early 
Thirties. While at DePauw he was a 
member of the Indiana State Board of 
Education and president of the State 
Teachers Association of Indiana. Dr. 
Hughes was a moving spirit in the 
merger in 1936 of the Methodist Epis 
copal Church, the Methodist Episcopal 
Church, South, and the Methodist Prot 
estant Church. 

His wife, the former Isabel Ebbert, 
died in 1938. 

He leaves five children, Mrs. Walter 
S. Harban of Chevy Chase, Md., with 
whom he had lived for twelve years; 
Mrs. William H. Remy and Francis M. 
Hughes of Indianapolis; Ebbert M. 
Hughes of San Marino, Calif., and . Dr. 
Edwin H. Hughes Jr. of Paul Smiths, 
N. Y. 

New College Marshal 
Dr. E. A. Vuilleumier, former Dean 

and Professor of Chemistry, was ap 
pointed marshal of th~ College a~d 
chairman of the committee on public 
events by President William W. Edel last 
month. He succeeds Dr. Lewis Guy 
Rohrbaugh, who held the post for more 
than seven years. 
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Life Membership Total Nears 900 Mark 
SU:BSCRIPTIONS to Life Membership 

m the General Alumni Association 
are continuing to roll in. Thirty-two new 
names have been added since the De 
cember number of THE DICKINSON 
ALUMNUS was published to raise the 
total number of Lifers to 895, and the 
900 mark should soon be reached. 

The complete roster of Life Members 
will be published in the May number of 
THE DICKINSON ALUMNUS, by direction 
of the Alumni Council. All new sub 
scriptions to be listed in that number 
must be received by May 1. Life mem 
bership costs $40 and may be paid in an 
nual installments of $10 or $20. Checks 
should be made payable to Dickinson 
College and sent to THE DICKINSON 
ALUMNUS, Carlisle, Pa. 

Two subscriptions were received to 
open the new series, one from George C. 
Derick, '22, who is associated with Rhea 
and Derick in Sunbury, Pa., and the 
other from Herbert A. Solenberger, '25, 
of Winchester, Va. 

Three subscriptions were received the 
next day, the first from Major General 
Thomas M. Robins, '01, of Oswego, 
Ore., the second from Dr. Grant W. 
Bamberger, '32, physician of Honey 
Brook, Pa., and the third from John A. 
Scott, '35, of Drexel Hill, Pa. 

When John F. Bacon, director of the 
Development Program, called upon him 
at his office in Scranton, Dr. Leslie E. 
Morgan, '27, 'became a member of The 
175 Club and also turned over his $40 
check for Life Membership. 

Christmas Eve, two subscriptions were 
received. The first of these was from 
Mrs. Edgar P. Reese, Jr., '28, of Wil 
mington, Del., the former Margaret R. 
Slaughter. The other came from Jackson 
G. Rutherford, III, '41, of 849 South 
National Avenue, Fort Scott, Kan. 

The day after Christmas, two subscri p 
tions were received, one from William R. 
Smith, '28, attorney of Salem, N. J., and 
the other from Merle W. Allen, of Car 
lisle, member <>f the Board of Trustees, 

On the first day of the new year, two 
subscriptions were received, one from 
Fred A. Lumb, '29, of Grand Rapids, 
Mich., and the other from Mrs. Joseph 
1. Kramer, the former Mary E. Swank, 
'39, of Carlisle. 

The next day, a $40 check arrived from 
Dr. W. C. Schultz, Jr., '23, physician of 
Waynesboro, Pa. 

The following day, William R. Mark, 
'34, '36L, of Shippensburg, Pa., District 
Attorney of Cumberland County, turned 
over his check for $40. 

Writing that "The ALUMNUS is 
always a welcome guest" and saying that 
she should have become a Life Member 
years ago, Mrs. G. Arthur Bolte, the 
former Edith Cahoon, '02, of Ventnor, 
N. J., sent in her $40 check on January 6. 

That same day, a subscription arrived 
from Ralph 1. Young, '20, district man 
ager of the Garland Company of Pitts 
burgh. That afternoon, a check arrived 
from Major William Steele, '34, who has 
recently been promoted and also trans 
ferred to Mather A. F. B., Calif. 

Three subscriptions were then received 
from recent graduates. The first of these 
came from Emanuel R. Blumberg, '48, 
who has moved to 1616 Beverley Road, 
Brooklyn 26, N. Y. Two members of 
last June's graduating class of 1949 be 
came Lifers when checks arrived from 
Gerald Cramer, of Harrisburg, and Ellis 
E. Stern, Jr., of Coatesville. 

On January 11, a check of $80 arrived 
from George M. Houck, lawyer, of 
Mechanicsburg, Pa., to pay for his own 
subscription and that of his wife, the 
former Doris E. Brandt, both members of 
the Class of 1933. 

That same day, a $40 check was re 
ceived to cover the subscription of Dr. 
John Barker Harley, '43, physician of 
Brunswick, Md. The next subscription 
came from the Rev. Melvin 1. Whitmire, 
'31, of Nescopeck, Pa. 

A few days later, a $40 check was re 
ceived from James Knight, ·~~, funeral 
director 9f ~~din~ N. ]. 
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Another graduate of last June was the 
next subscriber. Robert D. Lowe, '49, of 
Williamsport, sent in his subscription 
from 623 Garrett Place, Evanston, Ill., 
where he is a student at the University of 
Illinois. 
When John F. Bacon, Director of the 

Development Program, called upon Judge 
William W. Uttley, '94, in Lewistown, 
Pa., on January 18, the Judge added $40 
to his check for Life Membership. 

A few days later, a $40 check arrived 
from Miss Mary L. Hoy, '33, of 41 Con 
way Street, Carlisle, Pa. 

A few days later, a check of $40 was 
received from George B. Kirkpatrick, 
'48, of Myrtle Avenue, Waynesboro, Pa., 
and on that same day a check came from 
Frank C Cheston, '97, the president of 
the Frank C. Cheston Company, dealers 
in electric rivet and metal heaters at 30 
Church Street, New York, whose home is 
in South Orange, N. J. 

A few days later, a check for $40 ar 
rived from Mrs. B. B. Shaw, the former 
Idamae Folk, '36, of 202 Poplar Street, 
Rt. 3, Box 362, Fairfax, Va. 
The last subscription in the new series 

came from Glenn M. Smith, '46, of 
Waynesboro, Pa. 

To Go to Boston University 
President William W. Edel will be in 

Boston, Mass., on March 12 to 15 to 
participate in Boston University's Insti 
tute on Religion in a World of Tensions, 
to be combined with founders day ob 
servance and the dedication of the new 
Boston School of Theology Building and 
the Daniel L. Marsh Chapel. On invi 
tation of President Daniel L. March, 
President Edel will conduct vespers ar 
ranged for 4 p.m., March 14. He will 
be the guest of the University at lunch 
eon on March 13 and 14. 
The President has filled many speak 

ing and other engagements this winter. 
He attended, by appointment by the 
Council of Bishops of the Methodist 
Church, the National Study Conference 
on the Church and Economic Life held 

in Detroit, Mich., Feb. 17-19, under 
sponsorship of the Federal Council of 
Churches. 

He and Mrs. Edel were invited guests 
of the All-Pennsylvania College Alumni 
Association, Washington, D. C., for its 
annual dinner and college presidents' 
reception on February 20. Among per 
sons at the speakers' table with them 
were Dr. G. Harold Keatley, '27, who 
was a member of the committee; Rev. 
Dr. Frederick Brown Harris, '09, the 
chaplain of the United States Senate, 
and Mrs. Vashti Burr Whittington, '34L, 
association president. 

District Attorney In Clearfield 
From law maker to prosecutor of law 

breakers. Joseph A. Dague, '35, '381, 
made the transition last month on be 
coming the district attorney of Clearfield 
County after three terms as Representa 
tive in the Pennsylvania General As 
sembly. 

He had won the Republican nomina 
tion for the office in a primary election 
that was strictly a Dickinson "family 
affair," for his rivals were William C. 
Chase, '26, '291, and John B. Gates, 
'38, '431. All three live and practice 
in the town of Clearfield. 

Dague, who has his offices in the 
Clearfield Trust Company Building, has 
been practicing law for 10 years, six of 
which saw him representing his district 
in the General Assembly. He was first 
elected Representative in 1942 and re 
elected in 1944 and in 1946. 

As a member of the Clearfield County 
Republican executive committee, he is 
one of the political leaders at home. He 
is a member of the Methodist Church 
and a Mason and, of course, belongs to 
the county and Pennsylvania Bar Asso 
ciations. Phi Kappa Psi is his college 
fraternity. 

Dague and his wife, the former Mary 
Elizabeth Gearhart, of Clearfield, have 
three children, Joseph, Jr., who is six, 
and William Leonard and Rosemary 
Elizabeth, four-year-old twins. 
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Commencement Dates 
The 1950 Commencement will 

be held Friday, Saturday and Sun 
day, June 2, 3 and 4. The pro 
gram will closely follow that of 
recent years. 

Saturday, June 3 will be Alumni 
Day with the Alumni Luncheon at 
noon and fraternity dinners that 
night. 

The Baccalaureate Services will 
be held Sunday morning, June 3, 
and the Commencement Exercises 
that afternoon. 

The complete program will be 
sent to the alumni in May. Plan 
now to Come Back for Commence 
ment. 

Seeks Pennsylvania Governorship 
Charles S. Williams, '26, '29L, judge 

of the Common Pleas Courts of Lycom 
ing County since 1944 and a former dis 
trict attorney of that county, announced 
last month his candidacy for the gover 
norship of Pennsylvania after the Lincoln 
Club of Williamsport had unanimously 
adopted a resolution urging him to run. 

The announcement was made in Wil 
liamsport at a Lincoln Day dinner at 
tended by 600 persons, including many 
prominent Republican leaders in the 
northern part of the state. Judge Williams 
has been a public figure since the early 
days of his practice. He was a United 
States Commissioner from 1931 to 1935, 
then was elected district attorney and re 
elected in 1939. Four years later he was 
elected to the judgeship. 

The son of a Methodist minister, 
Judge Williams financed his education by 
working as a newspaper reporter and 
sports editor on a Harrisburg newspaper 
while attending the College and the Law 
School. His work made it necessary for 
him to commute nightly between that 
city and the campus. 

A Request for Personals 
Alumni are requested to send dated 

newspaper clippings from their home 
town papers reporting their activities, 
and also wedding invitations and birth 
announcements to THE DrcKINSON 
ALUMNUS, Dickinson College, Carlisle, 
Pa. 
Alumni should also report the win 

ning of graduate degrees, employ 
ment and promotions-in fact any in 
formation for personals and also the 
permanent biographical records of 
the alumni office. 

Bishop In South America 
Bishop Fred P. Corson, '17, sailed on 

December 31 to tour Methodist mission 
fields in Peru, Bolivia, Chile, Argentina, 
Uruguay, Brazil and Puerto Rico and to 
address the School Directors Conference 
of South America in a session at Lima, 
Peru. Before his departure, the Council 
of Bishops designated him fraternal mes 
senger to the Brazil General Conference. 
He is scheduled to return home in March. 
Mrs. Corson is with him. 

Heads Bar Association 
Arthur Markowitz, '28, was elected 

president of the York County Bar Asso 
ciation last month. He has offices at 111 
East Market Street, York, Pa. 

At the same meeting, William Luria, 
'l 7L, was elected treasurer of the Asso 
ciation and also a member of the pub 
licity Committee. 

Change Partnership Name 
James R. Morford, William H. Benne 

thum, William Marvel, and Thomas 
Cooch have announced the name of their 
partnership has been changed from Mar 
vel and Morford to Morford, Benne 
thum, Marvel & Cooch in the general 
practice of law with offices in the Dela 
ware Trust Building, Wilmington, Del. 
Morton E. Evans and Edward W. Cooch, 
Jr., will continue to be associated with 
the Erm. 
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Basketball Team Continues. To Win Games 

THE basketball team, with a record of 
eight victories and three defeats at 

the three-quarter mark on the schedule, 
appears to be headed for a successful 
season. Return games with such strong 
opponents as Gettysburg, Albright and 
Bucknell remained to be played when 
this issue of THE ALUMNUS went to 
press. 

The campaign has been marked by the 
brilliant offensive play of Ca pt. Wes ton 
Overholt, senior forward, who has an 
average of 17 points per game, and 
William Zilling, a sophomore playing 
his first varsity season, whose 19-point 
average is tops for the team. Between 
them they contributed 404 of the 727 
points amassed by the team in the first 
11 games. Ziling's 26 points against 
Juniata is the best one-game individual 
effort. 

The team, which usually employs the 
zone defense, has a per-game scoring 
average of 66 points to 65 for the op 
position. 

After the opening game defeat by 
Wagner, 44-39, the team took the next 
three, against Bucknell, 60-56, Western 
Maryland, 70-57, and Allegheny, 66-58, 
before bowing to Virginia, 79-62, early 
in January in the first appearance by any 
Dickinson team in Charlottesville. Zill 
ing had 25 points in this lost cause. 

Then came a four-game winning 
streak. F. and M. was defeated, 66-58, 
but a great fourth-period rally in which 
the team overcame a late 11-point deficit 
was needed to stiffen Albright, 73-71. 
Johns Hopkins was an easy victim at 
Baltimore, 72-58, and when Juniata was 
subdued, 73-69, on its small floor, Dick 
inson appeared to be ready for the big 
test with Gettysburg at Gettysburg. The 
Bullets' indifferent 9 and 5 record was 
disappointing to their followers who had 
been expecting a banner year on the basis 
of pre-season forecasts. But against 
Dickinson they finally caught fire and in 
an amazing demon tration of accurate 

shooting sped to a 95 to 66 victory. 
Gettysburgians said it was by far the best 
game played by their team. The victor's 
total set a record for this old court 
rivalry. 

Coach Kennedy's varsity rebounded 
from the Gettysburg reversal to sink 
Elizabethtown, 80 to 72, later in the 
week at Carlisle. 

The freshman team (yearlings have 
been ineligible for the varsity for the 
past two seasons) is turning out to be 
a strong one. Since opening game de 
feats by Carlisle Barracks and Bucknell 
frosh, the team has lost only once, to 
F. and M. frosh, and is currently on 
a six-game winning streak, victims of 
which have been Albright frosh, West 
Nottingham Academy, Juniata junior 
varsity, Mercersburg Academy, Gettys 
burg frosh and Elizabethtown junior 
varsity. William Stark, Camden, N. J., 
leading scorer, is averaging 22 points. 

Seven Game Schedule 
Gettysburg is one of seven opponents 

on the 1950 football schedule as ar 
ranged by Director of Athletics Charles 
"Chick" Kennedy. With the exception 
of Drexel and Allegheny, all of last 
season's opponents will be met again 
this Fall. 

Four games will be played on Biddle 
Field, including a November 4 meeting 
with Gettysburg. Other home opponents 
will be Grove City, F. and M. and 
Juniata. 

Although competing in other sports, 
Dickinson and Gettysburg have not met 
in football since 1942. The Athletic 
Council in December, 1948, authorized 
games in 1950 and '51. 

The 1950 schedule: Sept. 30, Grove 
City, home; Oct. 7, F. and M., home; 
Oct. 14, Ursinus, away; Oct. 21, West 
ern Maryland, away; Oct. 28, Juniata, 
home; Nov. 4, Gettysburg, home; Nov. 
11, Johns Hopkins, away. 
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been pastor of St. Stephen's Lutheran Church 
of New Kingstown, and the Mt. Zion 
Lutheran Church, at Allen. His new address 
is 110 South Jefferson Street, Mt. Union, Pa. 

1923 
Jane Scott, the daughter of Mrs. Oella 

Liggett Scott, Carlisle, Pa., was married to 
Chester R. Gilchrist on December 27 in the 
First Lutheran Church, Carlisle. The couple 
are graduates of Grove City College. Gil 
christ is now a student at the Dickinson 
School of Law. 

PERSONALS 

1890 
The Re".. Edwar~ C. Young, formerly of 

Shake~ Heights, Ohio, has moved to Florida 
and his address is now Box 365, Stuart, Fla. 

1907 
Carl F. Gehring, for 20 years the secretary 

of the Carlisle Kiwanis Club was pre 
sented with a desk lamp last month by the 
club on retiring from office. 

1910 
J. Frank Briner, president of the Farmers' 

Trust Company, was elected a director of the 
Carlisle Chamber of Commerce and took 
office at the beginning of the year. 

1915 
William E. Cooper, of Halifax, Pa., who 

has retired, is spending the most of each year 
at 322 North Lakeview Drive, Sebring, Fla. 
After teaching for some years at Selbyville, 

Del., Kathryn M. Hodgson is now teaching 
at the high school in Delaware City, Del. 

1918 
Frank E. Masland, Jr., trustee of the Col 

lege and president of the C. H. Masland and 
Sons, Inc., was appointed to the Board of 
Directors of the First National Bank of Mt. 
Holly Springs at the annual stockholders 
meeting last month. His classmate, Mervin G. 
Coyle, also became a member of that Board 
last year, while Mark E. Garber, '19, is a 
director and a solicitor of the Bank. 

1919 
Mark E. Garber, attorney of Carlisle, was 

elected president of the Cumberland County 
Bar Association at the annual dinner meet 
ing last month. 

Charles D. Karns and Elsa Prior held a 
formal opening this month of the Miami 
Shores Camera Center at 214 N. E. Ninety 
Eighth treet, Miami, Fla. 

1921 
The Rev. Charles F. Catherman is pastor 

of Saint Paul's Methodist Church, Hazleton, 
Pa. 
Homer L. Kreider was reelected president 

of the Historical Society of Dauphin County 
last month. He resides in Harrisburg where 
he maintains a Jaw office. 
The Rev. Edward G. Brame became pastor 

of the Lutheran Church in Mt. Union, Pa., 
earlier this month. For some years, he has 

1925 
The Rev. Norman R. Wagner was trans 

ferred from Duncansville to the Methodist 
Church in Mechanicsburg at the last session 
of the Central Pennsylvania Conference. He 
w.as recently elected chaplain of Washington 
Fue Company No. 1 at Mechanicsburg. For 
the past three years, be was chaplain of Por 
tage Lodge, F. and A. M., at Hollidaysburg 
and for a year he was chaplain of the Tall 
Cedars of Lebanon, Altoona, Pa. 

C. Norris Rabold, formerly with the Union 
Bleachery, Greenville, . C., is with the Erwin 
Cotton Mills Company, Cooleemee, N. C. 

1926 
Earl M. Schroeder, who bas been special 

sales representative of the Mosler Safe Com 
pany, was appointed manager of the Phila 
delphia office on December 15 Architect's 
Building, 17th and Sansom Streets Phila- 
delphia. ' 
Wilhelm E. Sbissler, whose borne is in New 

Cumberland, has been elected a director of 
the Dauphin County Bar Association for a 
two-year term. 

1927 
Mr. and Mrs. G. Harold Keatley, of 

Washington, D. C., spent a good part of 
December in Cuba, first in Habana where 
Harold, who is with the State Department, 
had some business to perform and then a 
vacation period at Varadero Beach, which is 
about l 00 miles from the capitol. 

1928 
De Alton Perigo is general manager of the 

Telephone Division and since March, 1949, 
secretary and a director of the Citizen Utilities 
Company of Redding, Calif. After he left the 
College, he was employed by the Bell Tele 
phone Company in Harrisburg until 1945 
when he went into life insurance work, Two 
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years later, he had to seek other employment 
because of his health and became a telephone 
engineer with the Pennsylvania Public Utility 
Commission. His health having improved, he 
went to California in October, 1948, to enter 
his present position. He was married in 1931 
to Margaret Pease of Harrisburg and they 
have three children, Paul, 16, Mary Ann, 14, 
and Robert 6. 

Mr. and Mrs. Addison M. Bowman, Jr., 
made a ten day cruise to Bermuda during the 
Christmas holiday season. Mr. Bowman is a 
member of the Cumberland County Bar and 
solicitor of the county commissioners. 

1929 
The Reverend Harold C. Koch was trans 

ferred from Philadelphia on January 1 to 
the Methodist Church, Bristol, Pa., where his 
address is 201 Mulberry Street. He received 
the degree of Master of Sacred Theology 
from the Graduate Department of Temple 
University School of Theology in June, 1949. 

Richard D. Walker, whose home is in Pax 
tang, Pa., has been elected a director of the 
Dauphin County Bar Association. 

Mr. and Mrs. William G. Green, of Fair 
banks, Alaska, announced the birth of their 
second son, Scott Sinclair, on January 8. Bill 
is program director of the Fairbanks Armed 
Services YMCA and Mrs. Green is the 
orrginator and producer of the bi-weekly 
KFAR program "Hawaiian Interlude." Their 
oldest son, Douglas, age 4 years, was born in 
Honolulu while Bill was stationed there in 
charge of the USO program during the war 
years. Their daughter, Alison Lee, was born 
April, 1948, at Trenton, N. ]., while Bill 
was j n Alaska pioneering a new armed services 
YMCA. The family have been together since 
June, 1948, at Fairbanks. While the birth 
announcement was carried in several publi 
cations and over two radio stations, it ap 
peared in the Daily News Miner, which is 
known as America's farthest north daily news 
paper. 

A. H. Baldwin has changed his address to 
1024 Clinton Street, Philadelphia 7, Pa. 

1930 
Lewis F. Adler has been elected a director 

of the Dauphin County Bar Association for 
a two-year term. He has offices in Harrisburg. 

Charles C. Brewer is now living at 15 
Barnett Street, New Bloomfield, Pa., and is 
the district manager for Farm Bureau In 
surance. 

Lenore A. "Jackie" Cisney for years has 
been in the division of interior decoration 
of W. & ]. Sloane at Fifth Avenue and 47th 
Street, New York. 

1932 
Alice M. Folsom, formerly of Peoria, Ill., 
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is now living at 1014112 Canyon Road, Santa 
Fe, N. M. 
W. C. Cook, president of Vita Craft, of 

Ambler, Pa., with his wife and two children, 
made a six weeks tour of Europe covering 
nine countries last summer. Hiring a car, 
they drove 1500 miles through England, Scot 
land, and Wales. 

Granted a six months leave of absence by 
the Methodist Church in Hackensack, N. ]. 
of which he is pastor, Dr. Lowell M. Atkin 
son spent six months accompanied by his wife 
on a study and pleasure trip to the British 
Isles and the Continent which ended just 
before Christmas. Last summer he attended 
the University of Birmingham and in the fall 
he was a student at Mansfield College, Oxford. 
He also spent some time in Northern Ireland, 
Holland and Switzerland. He has been elected 
dean of the Blair County Youth Assembly 
and also vice-president of the Newark Con 
ference on World Service and Finance. A 
devotional article he wrote was published in a 
November issue of "The Upper Room." 

1933 
Margaret I. Kronenberg and Willis R. 

Adams were married on December 26 in the 
Kronenberg home in Carlisle. During the 
war Adams was with the Counter Intelligence 
Service and later worked as a civilian in the 
crime laboratory of the Military Police School 
at Carlisle Barracks. He is now a private 
investigator with offices in Carlisle. 

Professor and Mrs. Charles H. B. Kennedy, 
of Boiling Springs, announce the birth of a 
son, Michael Edward, on December 15. Mrs. 
Kennedy is the former Dorothy 1. Carl. The 
Kennedys now have three boys and a girl. 
Dr. Stanley H. Rynk, Carlisle dentist, was 

placed in charge of the Carlisle School Dis 
trict's Dental Clinic at the annual meeting of 
the School Board last month. 

1934 
The Rev. Edgar N. Beers bas been pastor 

of the United Church, Methodist-Congrega 
tional, in Ludlow, Vt., since 1943 and is a 
member of the Troy Annual Methodist Con 
ference. He graduated from the Boston Uni 
versity School of Theology in 1936 and 
married Amelia Carolina Simpson of Hyde 
Park, Mass., on May 16 of that year. They 
have two children, Carol Ruth Beers, born 
September 3, 1937, and David Edgar Beers, 
born October 18, 1942. 
Martin 0. Kahn presented a paper, "Mer 

chandising Casual Clothes," at the 39th An 
nual Convention of the National Retail Dry 
Goods Association held at the Hotel Statler 
New York City, last month. Last August, he 
sold out his six stores to a syndicate and is 
now living at 174 East 75th Street, New 
York 21, N. Y. 
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1935L 
Ri:dolf M. Wertim~ and Miss Phyllis Jane 

Carnngton were married December 28 in the 
bride's home at Allison Park, near Cham 
bersburg, Pa. The bride is a senior at Wilson 
Colleg~. Wertime is the district attorney of 
Franklin County and has his Jaw offices in 
Chambersburg. 

1936 

Mr. and Mrs. Frank A. Mader, of 307 
South Chester Road, Swarthmore, Pa., an 
nounced the birth of a son, Frank A., Jr., on 
January 23, 1949. Mrs. Mader is the former 
Grace R. Shelly, '34. Mr. Mader was re 
cently appointed organist and choir director 
of the Wallingford Presbyterian Church, 
Wallingford, Pa. 

Mr. and Mrs. Clark Willis Ransom, of 253 
Sarato15a Road, Schenectady, N. Y., announced 
the birth of a daughter, Janet Marion, on 
November 13. Mrs. Ransom is the former 
Marion A. McKinney. She married Mr. Ran 
~om on December 22, 1948. He is an engineer 
in the Employee Relations Division in Head 
quarters of the General Electric Company in 
Schenectady. During the war years, Mrs. 
Ransom served with the Medical Department 
as a physical therapist in the 90th General 
Hospital, which was stationed in Malvern 
England, and Bar-le-Due, France. ' 
Dr. Lloyd S. Persun, Jr., who is practicing 

in Harrisburg, has been elected reporter of 
the Dauphin County Medical Society for 1950. 
Dr. and Mrs. ]. S. D. Eisenhower, Jr., of 

Wildwood, N. ]., announced the birth of their 
third child and second daughter, Edith Su 
sanna Eisenhower, on January 7. 

1937 

Mrs. Ira LaBar, of Stroudsburg, Pa., has 
announced the engagement of her daughter, 
Ruth G. LaBar, to Mr. Roger A. Dunning, 
son of Mrs. Seldon B. Dunning and the late 
Mr. Dunning of Stroudsburg. He is a gradu 
ate of East Stroudsburg State Teachers College 
and has his master's degree from Columbia 
University and is principal of the Ramsey 
School, Stroudsburg. Following her gradua 
tion and a year at the Dickinson School of 
Law, Miss LaBar graduated from the Kathe 
rine Gibbs School in New York City and is 
now a representative with the New York 
Telephone Company. The marriage is planned 
for early in the summer. 
John W. Sellers is living in Key West, 

Fla., where he is part owner ~nd general 
manager of the Key West Tr~ns1t Company 
engaged in intra-city bus operation and a part 
owner and general manager of Monroe Motors, 
Inc., Ford, Lincoln, and Mercury dealers. He 
is also a co-owner of Harjac, Inc., a sports 
equipment house and owner of the Sellers 

Advertising Company. In 1935, he married 
Lorna Stewart Sellers, of Altoona, and they 
have four sons and a daughter. 
The Rev. Kenneth Clinton is now pastor 

of the First Congregational Church, Wake 
field, Mass. 

Clayton G. Going is the author of an 
article "What's Wrong with Southern 
Women?" that appeared in the January issue 
of Pageant magazine. He is living in Kew 
Gardens, Long Island. 

1938 

Arthur R. Olson has been appointed office 
manager of district 9 of the Pennsylvania 
State Highway Department with headquarters 
at Altoona. He has been employed with the 
Highway Department since March, 1940, 
except for four years spent in military service. 
For two years, he was with the army in the 
South Pacific and held the rank of sergeant 
major. He holds the bronze star with a unit 
citation. After withdrawing from Dickinson 
College as a student, he attended Juniata and 
graduated there in 1938. He is married and 
the father of two children. 

1939 
Mr. and Mrs. Lorne E. Ward, of Darlington 

Road, Beaver Falls, Pa., announced the birth 
of a son, James Thomas Malthrup, on March 
13, 1949. They have a daughter, Margaret 
Louise, born November 17, 1945. 
Dr. and Mrs. Robert H. Llewellyn, of Glen 

side, Pa., have announced the birth of a son 
Robert Irwin on January 24. 

Madeleine S. Raring was recently graduated 
from Temple University Law School and ad 
mitted to the bar in Philadelphia. Following 
her graduation from the College, she taught 
Latin and English at Columbia Institute and 
then has been attending Temple's Night 
School while also serving as secretary lo 
Judge James C. Crumlish of the Philadelphia 
Common Pleas Court. She plans to continue 
for a time in that position prior to entering 
into her own practice. 

1940 
Mr. and Mrs. C. Edward Kochenour, j-., 

announced the birth of their first son, Lee 
Worden Kochenour, on October 11, 1949. 
Mrs. Kochenour is the former Loanna Wor 
den. Edward Kochenour, '38, who has been 
employed by Buxton School for several years, 
moved to Williamstown, Mass., when the 
school moved from Short Hills, N. J. He is 
instructor in mathematics and science. The 
Kochenours reside at their new home Kala 
rama Orchards, Williamstown, Mass. 

Edwin C. Marotte, who has been in the 
Kansas City Sales office of the Aluminum 
Company of America, has been transferred 
to Atlanta, Ga., where he is the district 
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administrative salesman for the Atlanta dis 
trict. Mrs. Marotte is the former Dorothy 
Wright, '40. They have two children, Kay 
Ann, 6 years old, and David, 3. 
Dr. Harry J. Fryer is practicing medicine 

at Cypress and Guenther Avenue, Yeadon, Pa. 

1942 

James D. Flower is serving as assistant 
director of the 1950 Red Cross fund drive in 
Carlisle. 

1943 
Mr. and Mrs. William H. Heritage, of 39 

Lincoln Place, Freehold, N. ]., announce the 
birth of a son, William Randall, on April 4, 
1949. Mrs. Heritage is the former H. Louise 
Thompson. 
The Rev. Champion B. Goldy, who was 

appointed associate minister to the First 
Methodist Church, Asbury Park, N. J., at the 
last session of the New Jersey Annual Con 
ference. Last October, he was elected presi 
dent of the New Brunswick District Minis 
terium. 
James M. McElfish, who graduated from the 

University of Pittsburgh Law School in 1949. 
was recently admitted to practice before the 
courts of Allegheny County. He is now asso 
ciated with the law firm of Wright and 
Rundle, 625 Frick Building, Pittsburgh, Pa. 

1944 
Sara McAllister and Norman J. O'Grady, 

Essex Junction, Vt., were married January 
14 in Holy Infancy Church, Bethlehem, Pa. 
The bride is on the nursing staff of New 
York Hospital, New York City. O'Grady, 
a graduate of University of Vermont, is an 
engineer with the General Electric Company. 

Lorraine Harris and James R. Hurner, '41, 
were married in Allison Church, Carlisle, on 
December 31 with the Rev. Frederick Wertz, 
'37, officiating. Mrs. George D. Grogan, '36, 
and Mrs. Harold Pembrook, sisters of the 
bride were her only attendants. The couple 
now reside in Carlisle. 

Ralph W. Schecter, who suffered an attack 
of polio some months ago, is recuperating 
in Polyclinic Hospital, Harrisburg, Pa. Con 
siderable improvement has been noted in his 
condition. 

1946 
Mr. and Mrs. William S. English, Jr., of 

Strasburg, Va., announce the birth of a 
daughter, Judith Ann, born June 7, 1949. 
Mrs. English is the former Ann E. Gates, 
of Curwensville, Pa. 
The Rev. George N. McCracken is pastor 

of the First Presbyterian Church in Murrys 
ville, Pa. He received his A.B. from the 
University of Pittsburgh in 1945 and then 
an S.T.B. from Western Theological Seminary. 
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Margaret A. Marsh, the former Mrs. David 
W. Ament, was married on December 19 at 
Ellicott City, Md., to Mr. Frank T. Parish. 
He attended the University of Maryland and 
is now an aviation cadet stationed at Vance 
Air Force Base, Enid, Okla., where he will 
receive his commission as a second lieutenant 
and pilot in June. 
Bruce E. Cooper and Miss Sylvia Garfinkel 

were married last June 12 in Allentown, Pa. 
The bride, who resided in that community, 
is a graduate of Cedar Crest and has a master's 
degree from Columbia. Cooper studied Jaw 
at Columbia after graduating at Dickinson. 
He also attended Oxford. The couple are 
residing at 3491 North Third Street, Harris 
burg. 

1947 
Mr. and Mrs. D. E. Lutz, of Carlisle, 

announce the birth of a son, David William 
Lutz, on January 4. Mrs. Lutz is the former 
June Burkholder. 

Ann L. Ulrich and William H. Starrett, 
'48, were married in Bethlehem, Pa., on April 
16, 1949. Bill is taking graduate courses 
in geology at the University of Kentucky and 
the couple reside at 227 Bell Court, West, 
Lexington, Ky. 

1948 
Harriet McK. Piper and John E. Brenne 

man were married on December 27 in the 
United Presbyterian Church, Newville, Pa., 
by the Rev. C. Y. Love. The couple are 
living at 547 West Market Street, York, Pa. 
John is with the York office of the Depart 
ment of Public Assistance. 

Mr. and Mrs. John 0. Hopper, of 122 
East High Street, Carlisle, Pa., announced 
the birth of a son, Robert Andrew, on De 
cember 2. Their older son, "Steve," will be 
five years old on April 11. The proud father 
is in his fourth semester at the Dickinson 
Law School and is playing professional basket 
ball with the Harrisburg Senators. 

Mr. and Mrs. Howard J. Maxwell announce 
the arrival of a son, David James, born Sep 
tember 2, 1949, in Hartford, Conn. 
Joseph Charles Moore, Jr., son of Mr. 

and Mrs. Joseph C. Moore, of Mill Hall, Pa., 
was married to Miss Dorothy Margaret jor 
dan, daughter of Mr. and Mrs. James Elbert 
Jordan, of Winfall, N. C., on Christmas 
Day. The groom is now a second-year stu 
dent at Duke Theological Seminary at Dur· 
ham, N. C. Following his graduation there, 
he will enter the ministry of the Central 
Pennsy 1 vania Methodist Conference. 

Mr. and Mrs. M. F. Mecklem, of 215-08 
Twenty-eighth Avenue, Bayside, N. Y., an 
nounce the birth of a daughter, Mary Jane, 
on January 25. Mrs. Mecklem is the former 
Nancy C. Dietrich. 
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Mr. and Mrs. Charles D. Johnson, of 125 
North Broad Street, Woodbury, N. J., an 
nounced the birth of a daughter, Kathleen 
Carol, on December 2. Mrs. Johnson is the 
former Jeannie E. Grant. 
Joan Clapp, daughter of Mr. and Mrs. 

William T. Clapp, of Camp Hill, Pa., and 
Earl H. Biel, Jr., '49, son of Mr. and Mrs. 
Earl H. Biel, of Upper Darby. were married 
in the Camp Hill Trinity Lutheran Church on 
January 13. The ceremony was performed by 
the Rev. F. E. Reinberger, '40, pastor of the 
church. The couple will live in Philadelphia. 

The Rev. William E. Habbart, Wilming 
ton, Del., the father of Mrs. Florence F. 
Habbart Wildside, Millersburg, Pa., died on 
February 1 in a Wilmington hospital. He 
was a retired Methodist minister. 

Charles R. Crawford was married to Miss 
Rosemary Popp Usitus, daughter of Mr. and 
Mrs. Joseph Usitus, in Detroit, Mich., on 
January 28. 

Robert N. Pyle was married in New 
Haven, Conn., on February 11 to Miss 
Edith Ayrault Rose, daughter of Professor 
and Mrs. Robert S. Rose of New Haven. 
Mrs. Pyle is a graduate of the Yale School 
of Fine Arts and is now a member of the 
Faculty of the Tower Hill School, Wil· 
mington, Del. Pyle attended the Wharton 
School of Commerce and Finance of the 
University of Pennsylvania after his gradua 
tion from Dickinson, and is now associated 
with Charles E. Mendinhall, realtor, of Wil 
mington. 

Robert P. McClure is a second-year stu 
dent in the Knoxville, Tenn., College of 
law, a part of the University of Tennessee. 

1949 
Vincent Schafmeister, who had been an 

announcer with the Carlisle radio station, 
is now with station WERI, Westerly, R. I., 
in a similar position. His home address is 
Bradford, Rural Delivery, R. I. 

Sarah Grubb, daughter of Mrs. Emma 
Grubb, house director at Metzger Hall, 
was married to James A. Pavio l, of Car 
lisle on December 31, in the First Pres 
byte~ian Church. Since her graduation from 
the College, Mrs. Paviol was employed 
with the Remington Rand Company in 
Harrisburg. Her husband, a member of 
Sigma Chi and who served three years 
with the U. S. Army overseas in World 
War II is engaged with his father in the 
Packarci' Automobile Agency in Carlisle. 
The couple now reside at R. D. 2. 

Mr. and Mrs. E. M. DeVoe, of Wash 
ington, N. J., announce the engagement of 
their daughter, Marilyn Frances, to Warren 
Wesley Moxley, son of Mr. and Mrs. 
Frank B. Moxley of Darby, Pa. Mr. Moxley, 

who is an alumnus of Lafayette, is now 
a student at the Dickinson School of Law. 
James Henderson has become associated 

with the Maryland branch of the Socie'.y 
for Crippled Children and Adults ai:id .1s 
in the Baltimore office where he is in 
charge of the trunk training program. 

H. Richard Johnston, of Reading, was 
married to Miss Ella Jean Fisher, daughter 
of Mr. and Mrs. Luther A. Fisher, of Lyn 
oak, in the Grace Lutheran Church, Shil 
lington, Pa., on December 1~ .. Mrs. Joh_ns 
ton is a graduate of Shillington High 
School and Wittenberg College, where she 
was a member of Gamma Phi Beta So 
rority. 

Ralph Blocher, who had been in the 
Navy for three years, re-entered the College 
last month at the start of the second 
semester. 

Mr. and Mrs. 
have announced 
daughter, Dorothy 
ardson Robinson, 
Abington, Pa. 

The story of Gene Beck's dramatic acci 
dent last Summer while on duty as a life 
guard at Atlantic City an~ how thousan~s 
of its citizens came to his help when it 
was felt he would never walk again are 
described in an article, "Help Is a Two 
Way Word," in the February Red Book. 
A photo of Gene and his ?ancee, Jean 
Eastep, '51, which was taken m the Phila 
delphia Naval Hospital, illustrat~s the 
article. The Gene Beck fund which the 
article mentions has since grown to $20,000 
and will enable him, once his health is 
better, to go ahead with his plans .to .st_udy 
law. Serious as it remains, Genes injury 
is not as bad as was first feared. He is 
permitted to go home periodically for a 
day or two. His happiest moment since 
the accident came a few weeks ago when 
he was able to wiggle a toe for the first 
time. Last Fall his friends on the campus 
bought him a television set which has 
been installed in his home. 

George Irvin Weinman 
the marriage of their 
Elinor, to Arthur Rich 
Jr., on February 4 at 

1949L 
William F. Martson was admitted to 

the Cumberland County Bar on December 
13 and has opened an office in Carlisle 
with Robert Lee Jacobs, '32, '341. A Navy 
veteran and a Princeton alumnus, he is 
married and has two sons. 

1950 
Lois Jane Barnard announced her engage 

ment over the Christmas holidays to John T. 
Carpenter, 3rd., a classmate, who completed 
the college course in January. 
The engagement of Miss Nancy Tillet, of 
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Harrisburg, and Robert Wynn Albright, a 
pre-law senior in the College, was announced 
last month. Miss Tillet attended Syracuse 
University. 
The engagement of Miss Peggy Marye 

Hiney, of Camp Hill, to James E. Stoner, 
who finished the college course at mid-year, 
was announced last month. Miss Hiney 
attended Tusculum College. 

Mr. and Mrs. ]. Harold Wert, of Carlisle, 
have announced the engagement of their 
daughter, Gayle Louise Wert, to Frank Lewis 
Fry, Jr., a member of the Senior Class and 
of Sigma Chi Fraternity. The wedding will 
take place in June. 
Mr. and Mrs. Clark Thumma, of Carlisle, 

have announced the engagement of their 
daughter, Evelyn Jean, to Sterling S. Sheaffer, 
a member of the Senior Class. Miss Thumma 
is a graduate of the Academy of Messiah 
College, Grantham. 

Mr. and Mrs. William A. Doremus, of 
Middletown, Pa., have announced the en 
gagement of their daughter, Miss Helen 
Doremus, to Frank W. Shelley, of the Senior 
Class. Miss Doremus attended William and 
Mary college and is completing a course in 
the Medical Arts Institute at the Harrisburg 
Hospital. Frank is the son of F. Leroy Shelley, 
'17, is a member of Phi Kappa Psi and Archon 
of Raven's Claw. 

Charles G. Holmes has taken a position 
with the Ben G. Helsel real estate and in 
surance agency in Harrisburg. 
Charlotte Martin has announced her en 

gagement to Jack Trego, with the wedding 
scheduled for June. Charlotte, who is living 
in Carlisle, is in the office of the Johnson, 
Drake and Piper Construction Company. 
Jack is with the Pennsylvania Turnpike Com 
mission. 

1950L 
Donald E. Wieand, of Allentown, a senior 

in the law School, was married to Miss 
Wilma C. English, daughter of Mr. and Mrs. 
Eugene B. English, of Mechanicsburg, in the 
Camp Hill Methodist Church on February 4. 
The bridegroom is a graduate of Allentown 
High School and Villanova College. 

1951 
Miss Jacquelin Louise Grundon, daugh 

ter of Mr. and Mrs. Jack Grundon, of Car 
lisle, was married to Stephen B. Diehl on 
January 8, in the Mechanicsburg Presby 
terian Church. The groom is employed by 
the Potts Manufacturing Company of Me 
chanicsburg. 

Mr. and Mrs. lewis ]. Anderson, of Hyde, 
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Baltimore Notes 
By CARLYLE R. EARP, '14 
129 E. Redwood St. 

Baltimore, Md. 
The annual dinner of the Dickin 

son Club of Baltimore will be held 
at the Park-Plaza Hotel on Friday 
evening, April 28. 
Dr. Carlton Harrison, '09, retired 

from the position of leadership in 
all the work of the Y.M.C.A. in 
Baltimore that he has filled as Gen 
eral Secretary last November 1. 
Welford H. (Turk) Ware, '43, 

member of the New Jersey and Mary 
land bars, is now engaged in private 
law practice in Woodbury, N. ]. 

Rev. William M. Hoffman, '07, 
now retired, is making his home at 
306 Jerome Street, Linthicum Heights, 
Md. 
Robert C. Respess, '41, who is in 

the senior class at Davis-Elkins Col 
lege in West Virginia, was one of 
five elected for scholarship in an 
honorary business society. 

Paul D. Olejar, '28, is president of 
the Howard Park Civic Association, 
Inc. 

Md., have announced the engagement of 
their daughter, Lynn Fairfax Anderson, a 
member of the Junior Class, to Paul J. 
Landis, Jr., a member of the Senior Class 
and of Phi Kappa Sigma Fraternity and 
the son of Mr. and Mrs. Paul ]. Landis, of 
Harrisburg. 
Mr. and Mrs. Harold L. Stum announce 

the engagement of their daughter, Madeline 
F., to Paul E. Miller, son of the Rev. and 
Mrs. Joseph H. Miller, of Carlisle. No 
date has been set for the wedding. 

Anna Catherine Kassnar and Donald Alan 
Bubb, Jr., '50, were married on February 
JO in the parsonage of the Fifth Street 
Methodist Church, Harrisburg. The bride 
groom will be graduated in June. 

1952 
Mr. and Mrs. Samuel F. Barkdoll, of 

Chambersburg, announce the engagement of 
their daughter, Louann Barkdoll, to Denton 
Briton Ashway, a member of the Sopho 
more Class. Miss Barkdoll is a senior at 
Wilson College. 
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OBITUARY 
1882-James Reaney, son of James and Rachel Warford Reaney, died on Novem 

ber l l th at his home at 3503 North Charles Street, Baltimore, Maryland. The 
funeral service was conducted by the Rev. Harris E. Kirk of Franklin Street Presby 
terian Church, Baltimore, and interment was made in Loudon Park cemetery. 

Mr. Reaney was born in Baltimore on July 3, 1861 and was in his 89th year. 
He came to Dickinson College with his friend, the late Lemuel T. Appold, and they 
were roommates throughout their college courses, as well as being members of Beta 
Theta Pi fraternity. 

Mr. Reaney after graduation married Mr. Appold's cousin, Miss Julia T. von 
Riesen. 

Mr. Reaney was engaged in the lime business at Delaware, Ohio, and left the 
conduct of that busniess to one of his sons when he retired. The Reaney home, 
"The Knoll" in Delaware, Ohio, was burned in 1944 and thereupon the Reaneys 
removed to Baltimore. 

Mr. Reaney is survived by his wife, five children, Mesdames S. Catherine Bal 
lard, Rachel Reaney Baldwin and Linn Reaney Warfield, all of Baltimore, and 
Messrs. Warford A. Reaney of Delaware, Ohio and Howard A. Reaney of Altadena, 
California as well as by 14 grandchildren. 

1886-0scar D. Ridings, retired U. S. engineer, died at his home, 209 North 
Broom Street, Wilmington, Delaware, after a long illness at the age of 86 years on 
January 15. He and his wife, Sadie C. Ridings, observed their 60th wedding an 
niversary last September. 

After 37 years' service in the U. S. Engineer's Office, during which he was 
stationed in the Delaware District, Mr. Ridings retired in 1933. He was then chief 
civilian coast engineer for the district. 

Well-known in Masonic circles, he was Past Master of St. John's Lodge, No. 2, 
F and AM, New Castle; Past Grand High Priest of St. John's Chapter, No. 4, Royal 
Arch Masons; Past Commander of St. John's Commandery, No. 1, Knights Templar; 
and Past Worthy Patron of Mizpah Chapter, No. 2, Order of the Eastern Star. 

Born in New Castle on April 9, 1863, he was the son of the late John and 
Sarah Wise Ridings. He attended Wilmington Conference Academy and trans 
ferred from Dickinson College to the University of Pennsylvania, where he was 
graduated in the Class of 1886. He read law in Philadelphia and then began an 
engineering career with the Reading Railroad. Later he became associated with the 
Radford Land Improvement Company at Radford, Va., and for a time was engaged 
in the building business in Virginia and also at Clementon, N. J., before going to 
Wilmington in 1896 to join the U. S. Engineers' Office. 

Surviving, besides his wife, are four daughters: Mrs. Sarah F. Duffy, Mrs. 
Virginia M. Porter, both of Wilmington, Mrs. Aimee P. Grubb of Boothwyn, Pa., 
and Mrs. Emma L. Haley of Lakewood, N. J.; a son, James H. W. Ridings, of 
Wilmington; and a sister, Mrs. Emma Ridings of Hamilton Park. 

1887-Dr. Eugene Chaney, psychiatrist, traveler and tobacco planter, died at 
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his winter home in the Blackstone Apartments, opposite Johns Hopkins University, 
rn Baltimore on November 13, 1949. The funeral service was conducted two days 
later at the Tickner funeral establishment in that city followed by interment in the 
cemetery of St. James Episcopal Church at Lothian, Anne Arundel County, Maryland. 

Dr. Chaney had a remarkable career that carried him for travel, study and 
practice in a number of European countries. 

A native of Bristol, Maryland, he was graduated from Dickinson College and 
then pursued medical studies at Johns Hopkins University, attending later the 
Universities of Goettingen and Heidelberg and the Berlin Neurological Hospital 
in Germany. 

Returning to this country, he specialized in psychiatry and neurology at Johns 
Hopkins, the Milwaukee Sanitarium in Wauwatosa, Wisconsin, and the Winnetka 
(Ill.) Sanitarium, of which he was director until his retirement in 193 2. He was 
also a visiting doctor for a time at the Queen Square Neurogolical Hospital in 
London. He was a fellow of the American Medical Society, and a member of Chi 
Phi Fraternity. 

Dr. Chaney knew several languages and was an avid collector of rare books. 
During the last 12 years, he spent much of his time in Bristol, Maryland, where 

he operated a tobacco farm. 
He is survived by his wife, Mrs. Susan Chaney, a sister, Mrs. Milton H. Courtney 

of Bristol and by several nieces and nephews, among whom is Berkeley Courtney, '17. 

1892-Mrs. Amy Ward Sellers Treverton, member of a family of Dickinsonians, 
died on December 16 at Marion, N. C., three weeks before death also claimed her 
husband, William Treverton, who had been cashier of the Marion Industrial Bank 
until his retirement two years ago. 

Mrs. Treverton was born March 21, 1871, in Pittsburgh, Pa., the daughter of 
Francis B. and Martha Porter Sellers. The family later lived in Carlisle. Mrs. 
Treverton prepared for Dickinson at Carlisle High School. 

Shortly after her marriage she moved with her husband to Old Fort, N. C., in 
1906. They had made their home in Marion since 1928. 

Mrs. Treverton wherever she lived was active in civic, welfare and church work. 
While still in Carlisle she organized the Children's Friend Society and was its first 
president. She was a charter member and first president of the Woman's Club 
of Old Fort and a member of the Marion Study Club. Both she and her husband 
were members of St. John's Episcopal Church, Marion. 

They are survived by three sons, William Montgomery Treverton, Marlboro, 
N. J.; Ward R. Treverton, Denver, Colo., and Edward C. Treverton, Wrangell, 
Alaska, and three grandchildren. 

Mrs. Treverton is survived also by two sisters, Mrs. Martha P. Sellers Williams 
of Carlisle, and Mrs. Ida C. Sellers Haines, Bay City, Mich., who were her class 
mates at Dickinson, and a brother, F. B. Sellers, Jr., '97, a practicing attorney in 
Carlisle. The late Dr. Montgomery P. Sellers, long a member of the faculty and 
dean of the College, was a brother. 

Both Mrs. Treverton and her husband were buried in Oak Grove Cemetery, 
Marion. 

1895-Dr. Edwin L. Earp, retired Methodist minister and former sociology 
professor, died on February 3 in his home at Basking Ridge, N. J., at the age of 82. 
He had suffered from a heart ailment for several months. 



28 THE DICKINSON ALUMNUS 

Dr. Earp taught at Syracuse University from 1904 to 1909 and _at Drew 
Theological Seminary from 1909 to 1937. His son, James P. Earp, was instructor 
of sociology and economics in Dickinson College from 1934 to 1938. . . 

Born in Maryland on October 26, 1867, Dr. Earp attended the D1Ck10son 
Preparatory School, received an A.B. from the College in 1895, and A.M. in 1897, 
and an A.M. from New York University in 1898, the year he received his B.D. 
degree from Drew Theological School. Doing graduate work in Germany, he re 
ceived his Ph.D. degree from the University of Leipzig in 1901. Before going to 
Syracuse, he served pastorates in Newark and North Plainfield from 1900 to ~904. 

He was the author of several books on sociology and one on church history 
entitled, "The Rural Church Movement." 

Dr. Earp was a member of Phi Delta Theta, Phi Beta Kappa, Phi Gamma Mu, 
and of the American Sociological Society, the National Civic Federation, and the 
National Young Men's Christian Association Council. 

He is survived by his wife, Mrs. Lina G. Pearsall Earp, a daughter, Dr. Ruth 
E. Douglass, and Professor James P. Earp. 

1900-David N. Houston, one time attorney and retired trust officer of the 
American Security & Trust Company, died on December 14 of a heart condition 
in the Suburban Hospital, Bethesda, Md. He had been in ill health for a long period. 

Born in Washington, D. C., on July 20, 1877, his father was the late Dr. 
Samuel Houston, formerly physician for the old Pension Office. He attended 
Dickinson Preparatory School, graduated from. the College in 1900, and received 
his LLB. degree in 1903 from Columbia University. At the beginning of his career, 
he was engaged in private law practice and became associated with the American 
Security and Trust Company in 1910. Subsequently, he held positions of assistant 
trust officer and trust officer and he retired in January, 1949. 

"Blondie," as he was known to his colleagues, was a member of Phi Kappa Psi 
Fraternity and of Ravens Claw. He was captain of the 1898 football team. 

He is survived by his widow, the former Grace W. Thomas; a son, Captain 
Robert N. Houston, U. S. A. F., now stationed at Bolling Air Force Base; and two 
sisters, Miss Gertrude Houston and Mrs. Pearl Houston Wessler, both of Washington. 

Interment was made in Rock Creek Cemetery 

1902-Rhey Thompson Snodgrass, advertising sales representative of "This 
Week" magazine, died on January 23 in Saint Luke's Hospital, New York, after a 
brief illness. 

He had been with "This Week" since the magazine's organization in 1934. 
Prior to that he had been advertising manager of newspapers in Milwaukee, St. Paul, 
and Minneapolis. From 1907 to 1919, he was manager of the office of M. W. 
Ayer & Son and for several years after that, operated 'his own advertising agency 
in New York. 

Born in Morgantown, W. Va., on February 25, 1880, he was the son of the 
late Rev. Dr. W. C. Snodgrass and Mrs. Laura McConnel Snodgrass. His father 
was the former pastor of Centenary Methodist Church in Newark and also held 
pastorates in Plainfield and other New Jersey communities. Graduating from the 
Plainfield High School, he entered the College and after two years transferred to 
Columbia University. At Dickinson, he became a member of Beta Theta Pi 
fraternity. 

He was the author of "Radio Receiving" published by MacMillan in 1921 and 
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wrote numerous magazine articles on advertising subjects. 
He is survived by his wife, Mrs. Laureame Tracy Snodgrass; two daughters, 

Mrs. Mark Pinkerman, of Royal Oak, Mich., and Mrs. John Byrne, of Marblehead, 
Mass. He is also survived by a brother, the Rev. 0. W. Snodgrass of Florham 
Park, N. J., and three sisters, Mrs. William A. Jones and Mrs. Tracy Waring, both 
of East Orange, and Mrs. Linden W. Bridgeman, of Maplewood. 

1904, 1906L-Harry M. Showalter, who served four terms as a state legislator, 
was chief counsel for the Pennsylvania Public Utility Commission, a prominent 
lawyer and leader in civic, business, and religious affairs of Union County, died in 
Lewisburg, Pa., on December 17. 

He was first elected to the Pennsylvania House of Representatives in 1913 
and was re-elected in 1915, 1917, and 1919. He introduced the bill which estab 
lished vocational training in the public schools of the state. 

During the administration of Governor Arthur H. James, his fellow student 
at the Law School, he was named chief counsel of the Pennsylvania Public Utility 
Commission, serving from 1939 to 1943. From 1913 to 1939, he was secretary and 
solicitor to Lewisburg borough and solicitor of the board of education there from 
1920 to 1939. He was also Union County solicitor from 1928 to 1939. 

From 1917 until the time of his death, he was a director and solicitor of the 
Lewisburg National Bank and for many years, served as solicitor and a director of 
the Lewisburg Gas Company. He was also a director of Lycoming College, the 
former Williamsport Dickinson Seminary, where he prepared for College. 

A member of the official board of the Beaver Memorial Methodist Church in 
Lewisburg for forty years, he was superintendent of the Sunday School for nineteen 
years and teacher of the Men's Bible Class for three decades. 

A member of Phi Kappa Sigma Fraternity and Delta Chi, he was also active in 
Masonry. He was a Past Master of Mifflinburg Lodge, F. & A. M., a member of 
the Milton Chapter of Royal Arch Masons, Williamsport Consistory, and the Shrine. 
He was also a member of IOOF and the Royal Arcanum. 

After his graduation from the College and the Law School, Mr. Showalter 
taught from 1906 to 1909 in the laurelton High School and the Lewisburg Public 
Schools before beginning the practice of law in April 1908 in Lewisburg. 

He is survived by his widow, the former Bess Clayton, whom he married in 
Wheeling, W. Va., on June 17, 1908; a son, Paul M. Showalter, a member of the 
bar; two grandsons, and a brother, Charles M. Showalter. 

1910-Albert Earley, for more than a quarter of a century, rural supervisor 
of schools in Sussex County, Delaware, educator and author, died following a 
cerebral hemorrhage on December 17 in Georgetown, Del. He was the husband 
of Elsie Phillips, '08, whom he married in Carlisle on May 24, 1910. 

Born in Clayton, N. J., on January 29, 1880, he graduated from the New Jersey 
State Normal School and then from the College in 1910. He took post-graduate 
courses at New York, Cornell, Columbia, Michigan, and Wisconsin Universities. 
Upon his graduation from the College, he served for a year as a teacher and prin 
cipal of the high school at Glen Cove, L. I., N. Y., before becoming a teacher at 
the North Plainfield, N. J., High School, where he spent seven years. After serving 
in 1918-1919 as principal of the high school in Chatham, N. J., he was super 
intendent of schools at Leonia, N. J., and then principal of the high school at 
Rehoboth, Del., for a year. In 1923, he was named rural supervisor in Sussex 
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County and continued in that office until about a year before his death when he 
resigned because of failing health. . 

A member of the Presbyterian Church, he was also a member of Queen City 
Lodge No. 226, IOOF, and Hopewell Lodge No. 5 F. & A. M. and Hope Royal 
Arch, Chapter No. 7. 

He was the author of many articles for technical and scientific magazines and 
was also well-known in astronomical circles. 

In addition to this wife, he is survived by two sons, Lynn K. Earley, of New 
York City, and Fred T. Earley, of Lanham, Md. 

1917-Mrs. Mary Bobb Karns, teacher of Spanish and mathematics at Carlisle 
High School, died on December 17 at her home in Carlisle after an illness of nearly 
five months. 

Born on February 20, 1896, in Carlisle, she was the daughter of Mrs. Mary C. 
Woods Bobb and the late Charles McG. Bobb, Carlisle. After graduating from 
the College she taught for two years in the Olney, Pa., schools. In 1927 she 
joined the Carlisle High School faculty and taught there until last September when 
illness forced her to retire. She was a member of the Methodist Church and sang 
for many years in the choir. 

Surviving are her mother, with whom she resided; a son, Charles W. Karns, 
'41, who is teaching and doing graduate work at Northwestern University, and a 
brother, Charles A. Bobb, Bogota, N. J. Burial was in the Old Graveyard, Carlisle. 

1924, 1926L-Robert Madore, prominent attorney and past president of the 
Bedford County Bar Association, died on December 21 in the Timmins Hospital 
at Bedford. He had been troubled by an asthmatic condition for a number of years 
but seemed to be much improved until about a month before his death. 

Born on August 1, 1903, in Bedford, he was the son of Benjamin Franklin 
Madore, a former president judge of the county courts, and Nellie Leroy Ames 
Madore. He graduated from Bedford High School, received his A.B. from the Col 
lege in 1924 and an A.M. in 1926, the year he graduated from the Dickinson School 
of Law with an LLB. degree. The next year he was admitted to the bar. 

He was a member of Phi Kappa Psi Fraternity, and the Bedford Methodist 
Church. He twice served as president of the Bedford County Bar Association, and 
was a member of the Pennsylvania Bar Association. He was a member of the Ad 
visory Board of the Job Mann Trust, and served for many years as trustee of the 
alumni scholarship fund for the Bedford High School. His only fraternal affiliation 
was with Bedford Lodge, B. P. 0. E. 

On October 23, 1936, he married Edith Brightbill. He is survived by his widow, 
and three children, Mary Elizabeth, Eleanor, and Francis, and by his sister, Elizabeth 
Madore, '26, with whom he was closely associated in the practice of law. 

Following funeral services at the Bedford Methodist Church, interment was 
made in Bedford Cemetery. 

1925-Mrs. Blanche Raine Simmons, wife of Dr. A. Harvey Simmons, '25, of 
1930 Market Street, Camp Hill, immediate past president of the Dauphin County 
Medical Society, died on January 29 following an operation in the Philadelphia 
Hospital. 

Always a willing worker in Dickinson affairs, Mrs. Simmons had recently served 
as a team captain in the campaign of the Ten Year Development Program in the 
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Harrisburg area. For a number of years, she was active in Harrisburg and Camp Hill 
civic affairs and was a past president of the Auxiliary of the Dauphin County 
Medical Society. A member of Phi Beta Kappa and Phi Beta Pi, she was also active 
in the affairs of the Harrisburg Symphony Association, the Civic Clubs of Harris 
burg and Camp Hill, the Market Square Presbyterian Church, and the American 
Association of University Women. 

Following her graduation from the College with honors in 1925, she taught 
in the Lemoyne High School until her marriage to Dr. Simmons on June 24, 1926. 
In addition to her husband, she is survived by three daughters, Rebecca A., who 
will be 18 years of age in April; Gertrude S., aged 16, and Catherine B., who is 10. 

Born in Harrisburg on May 10, 1904, she was the daughter of the late Charles 
Edward and Clara Rebecca Stouffer Raine. She graduated from Harrisburg Central 
High School in 1921. 

1927L-William A. Bissell, member of the Scranton, Pa., law firm of Stark 
and Bissell, died in the Moses Taylor Hospital there on January 12. He had suffered 
from a heart condition for years but had been critically ill only for a few weeks. 

He lived in Scranton until 10 years ago, when he moved to Glenburn, a suburb. 
He was solicitor to the Glenburn school district. Active in community affairs, he 
was also a member of the Church of the Epiphany in Glenburn and was a former 
vestryman of that church. 

Bissell graduated from Kingston Academy and Lafayette College before enter- 
ing the Dickinson School of Law. He had also attended Fordham University. 

He is survived by his wife, Helen Swartz Bissell, formerly of Carlisle; a 
daughter, Ann, who is a student at Abbott Academy, Andover, N. H., and two 
sisters, Mrs. Frank Kohnstamm, Cleveland, and Mrs. Philo Butler, Scranton. 

1929-Clarence E. Cook died on February 7 at his home in Hollidaysburg, Pa., 
two days after being taken ill while en route home from a visit to his parents in 
New Cumberland. 

A native of New Cumberland, he had lived in Hollidaysburg for the past five 
years. He was construction foreman for the Altoona district of the Bell Telephone 
Company, with which he had been employed for more than 20 years. 

At College he played on the football and baseball varsities. He was a member 
of Phi Delta Theta and Skull and Key. 

Surviving are his wife, Mrs. Edith Kocher Cook; twin sons, Edward and 
Clarence, at home; his parents, Mr. and Mrs. C. Lester Cook, and a brother, Brandt 
Cook, New Cumberland. 

The service and burial took place in New Cumberland. 

l NECROLOGY 

Dr. Isaiah Bowman, retired president of Johns Hopkins University who re 
ceived the honorary degree of Doctor of Laws at the inauguration of President Fred 
P. Corson on May 4, 1935, died on January 6. He was 71. 

Charles Gruber, aged 67, died after a long illness at his home in Carlisle on 
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January 16. He was a member of the war college faculty as a teacher of physics 
during the stay of the Army Aviation Cadets. 

A former member of the faculty of the Carlisle High School, he was connected 
with the State Highway Department for ten years. He served in World War ~ .as a 
chaplain and before he was taken ill, was a member of the faculty of Marion Military 
Institute, Marion, Ala. 

Surviving are his wife, Anna Landis Gruber; a son, Charles Gruber, Jr., of 
Long Island, N. Y.; and a daughter, Mrs. John C. Bradley, of Birdsboro, Pa. 

Mrs. Margaret Thomas Kirk, whose husband, W. Wright Kirk, is an assistant 
professor of romance languages at the College, died on January 30 a few hours after 
suffering a cerebral hemorrhage at their home near the campus. She was 40 years old. 

A native of Alabama, Mrs. Kirk was a graduate of Judson College, in that 
state, and held a master's degree from Pennsylvania State College. At one time she 
had taught at Judson College. She also taught at the Costa Rica Culture Center 
while her husband was serving as a cultural attache in Costa Rica from 1946 to 1948. 

Besides her husband, she is survived by her mother, Mrs. E. J. McCowen, 
Wetumpka, Ala., and Mr. McCowen, and a brother, Dr. H. D. Thomas, of the 
faculty of Rhode Island State College. 

Services were held in Carlisle, with burial in Wetumpka, Ala. 

Herman W. Morris, father of two Dickinsonians and sheet metal contractor, 
died on January 23 in the Carlisle Hospital at the age of 72 years after a brief 
illness. He is survived by his two daughters, Mrs. Raymond J. Portman, the former 
Jeanne Morris, '27, of Chicago, and Mrs. Edwin M. Blumenthal, the former Ann 
F. Morris, '34, of Carlisle. 

He conducted a store trading as Morris and Riley on North Hanover Street. 
He was a member of the First Reformed Church and of the Rotary Club, the Eagles 
and the Union Fire Company, of which he was a former president. He was one of 
the founders of the Carlisle Fish and Game Association. 

Mrs. Barbara Herman Strock, mother of three Dickinsonians, and widow of 
George W. Strock, late Carlisle merchant, died on January 17 at the home of her 
daughter, Mrs. Charles S. Robbins in Bridgeton, N. J. Mrs. Robbins is the former 
Grace S. Strock, '11. She is also survived by her son, the Rev. Dr. J. Roy Strock, 
'03, former missionary in India for the United Lutheran Church now in New York 
City, and her daughter, Mrs. T. S. Jacques, of Madison, Wis., the former Florence 
E. Strock, '14. 

Mrs. Strock, who observed her 89th birthday on January 12, attended the 
Lutherville Seminary, Maryland, and until she left Carlisle in 1925, was active as a 
member of the First Lutheran Church and a teacher in the Sunday School. 



DIRECTORY OF ALUMNI CLUBS 
Dickinson Club of Altoona 

D. M. Geesey, Jr., '40, '42L President 
Rev. G. H. Ketterer. D. D., '08, Secretary 
Warr lors Mark, Pa. 

John M. Klepser, '22 Treasurer 

Dickinson Club of Atlantic City 
Lloyd E. Spangler, '22 Vice-President 
Mabel E. Kirk. '05 ... Secretary-Treasurer 
4301 Atlantic Ave., Atlantic City, N. J. 

Dickinson Club of Baltimore 
Austin W. Brizendine, '39 President 
C. Blair Kerchner, '40 Vice-President 
Rev. s. Carrol Coale, '08 · Vice-President 
Cathari'ne Eltemlller, '46 Secretary 

7 Aintree Road, Towson. Md. 
W. Gibbs McKinney, Jr., '39 .... Treasurer 

Dickinson Club of Boston 
Howard W. Selby, '13 President 
A. Norman Needy, '16, Secretary-Treasurer 

236 Be'1levue St., West Newton, Mass. 
Dickinson Club of California 

Rev. Frank E. Flegal, '03 President 
Rev. L. D. Gottshall, '22 Vice-President 
Joseph Z. Hertzrer, '13, Secretary-Treasurer 

1865 sucramenec St., San Francisco, Cal. 
Dickinson Club of Chicago 

Lawrence D. Dibble, '28 President 
Paul C. BeHanna, '27 Vice-President 
Mrs. Wllllam G. Gray, '27 Secty.-Treas. 
310 Wafnut Ave., Winnetka, Ill. 

Dickinson Club of Delaware 
Dr. C. E. Wagner. '14 President 
Ctar'ence A. Cover. '26 Vice-President 
Howell O. Wilkins, '44 Vice-President 
Dr. Oliver A. James. '29 Vice-President 
Mrs. Mary Prince Caum, '35 .... Secretary 
105 Silview Ave., Sllview, Del. 

Leslie H. Glickman, '27L Treasurer 
Dickinson Club of Harrisburg 

Robert J. Trace, '36, '41L President 
Dorothy H. Hoy, '41 Vice-President 
Raymond A. Wert, '32 Vice-President 
Thomas M. Malla, '46 Secty.-Treas. 
1515 N. 3rd St., Harrisburg, Pa. 

Dickinson Club of Lehigh Valley 
William S. Johnson, '33 President 
Rev. Michael F. Davis, '17 .. Vice-President 
Mrs. Emma B. Weaver, '26 .. Secty.-Treas. 
537 Howerton Road, Catasauqua, Pa. 

Dickinson Clnb or Michigan 
Roscoe 0. Bonlsteel, '12 Pr esrden t 
Ellsworth H. Mish, '09 Vice-President 
Wendell J. LaCoe, '27, Secretary-Treasurer 

511 Pauline Blvd., Ann Arbor. Mich. 
Dickinson Club of New York 

Dr. Irving A. Marsland, '14 President 
Henry Logan, '10 Vice-President 
Harold G. Oerther, '27 .. Secretary-Treasurer 
East Main st., Mendham, N. J. 

Dickinson Alumni Association of 
Northeastern Pennsylvania 

Gomer Morgan. 'llL President 
Wiiiiam P. Farrell, '21L Treasurer 
Frank Flannery, '20L Vice-President 
Hopkin T. Rowlands, '31L Secretary 

930 Miners National Bank Bldg., W!lke.< 
Barre, Pa. 

Dickinson Club of Northern New Jersey 
Mrs. Thomas R. Gallagher, '26 .. President 
Rev. Louis E. Young, '38 Vice-President 
c. William McCord, '44 Secty.-Treas. 

125 W!lliam St., Roselle, N. J. 

Dickinson Club of Ohio 
John R. Mllbourn, '06 ...•.•.... President 
Dr. Clayton •C. Perry, '16 ... Vice-President 
Mrs. H. W. Lyndall, Jr., '35 .. Vice-President 
Dr. John W. Flynn. '09 ..... Secty.-Treas. 
3000 Lincoln Blvd., Cleveland Heights, O. 

Dickinson Club of Philadelphia 
Joel Claster, '14 President 
Thomas V. Zug, '33 Vice-President 
Mrs. L. A. Geyer, '33 Vlce-Presldent 
c. Wendell Holmes, '21 Secty.-Treas. 

904 Blythe Ave., Drexel Hill, Pa. 
Dickinson Club of Pittsburgh 

Blanche E. Stewart, '19 President 
Rev. Adam A. Nagay, '14 .. Vice-President 
Cla.rerice B. Nixon, Jr., '46 ... Secty.-Treas. 

843 Washington Ave., Carnegie, Pa. 
Dickinson Club of Reading-Berks 

Robert H. Stewart, '27 President 
Walter A. Schlegel, '27 Vice-President 
Edna M. L. Handwork, '12 .. Secy.-Treas. 
Birdsboro. Pa. 

Dickinson Club of San Diego 
Dr. Fred M. Uber, '26 President 
R-obert S. Plummer, '42 Secty.-Treas. 
4562 Cleveland St., San Diego, Calif. 
Dickinson Club of Southern California 
Hew!lngs Mumper, '10 President 
Joseph s. Stephens, '26 Secty.-Treas. 

3231 Midvale Ave., Los Angeles 34, Cal. 
Dickinson Club of Southern New Jersey 

Evan D. Pearson, '38 ..•......... President 
Leighton J. Heller. '23, '25L, Vice-President 
Mrs. James K. Lower, '37 .... Secty.-Treas. 
177 Johnson St .. Salem, N. J. 
Dickinson Club of Central New Jersey 

Rev. William R. Gufflck, '25 .... President 
Leon M. Robinson, '39 Vice-President 
R'Oyce v. Hai'nes, '30 Secty.-Treas. 
P. O. Box 67, Morrisvllle, Pa. 

Dickinson Club of Washington 
G. Harold K.eatley, '27 President 
F. Esto! Simmons, '23 Vice-President 
H. Lynn Edwards, '36 Vice-President 
Maude E. Wllson, '14 Secretary 
1789 Lanier Place, Washington, D. C. 

Dr. Robert N. Coale, '39 ......•. Treasurer 
Dickinson Club of West Branch Valley 

L. Waldo Herritt, '33, '35L President 
Dr. William D. Angle, '30 .. Vice-President 
Mrs. Hamllton H. Herritt, '30, Secty.-Treas 

208 West Main St., Lock Haven, Pa. 
Dicl<inson Club of York 

Earl M. Schroeder, '26 ......•••. President 
Dorathy M. Badders, '32 .. Vice-President 
J. R. Budding, '32, '36L ..... Secty.-Treas. 

19 East Market se., York, Pa. 
New York Alumnae Club 

Mrs. Edna M. Hand, '20 President 
L. Esther caufman, '19 Vice-President 
Mrs. c. W. Liebensberger, '09 .. Secty.-Trea.s. 
220 Union Ave., Rutherford, N. J. 




